SEX-DIFFERENCES IN PULMONARY VASCULAR ENDOTHELIAL DEVELOPMENT: FACTORS THAT INFLUENCE ANGIOGENESIS

by

Brielle Hayward-Piatkovskyi

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of the University of Delaware in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Biological Sciences

Summer 2023

© 2023 Brielle Hayward-Piatkovskyi All Rights Reserved

SEX-DIFFERENCES IN PULMONARY VASCULAR ENDOTHELIAL DEVELOPMENT:

FACTORS THAT INFLUENCE ANGIOGENESIS

by

Brielle Hayward-Piatkovskyi

Approved:

Velia M. Fowler, Ph.D. Chair of the Department of Biological Sciences

Approved:

John A. Pelesko, Ph.D. Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences

Approved:

Louis F. Rossi, Ph.D. Vice Provost for Graduate and Professional Education and Dean of the Graduate College I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Signed:

Jason P. Gleghorn, Ph.D. Professor in charge of dissertation

I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Signed:

Salil Lachke, Ph.D. Member of dissertation committee

I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Signed:

April Kloxin, Ph.D. Member of dissertation committee

I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Signed:

Jessica Tanis, Ph.D. Member of dissertation committee I certify that I have read this dissertation and that in my opinion it meets the academic and professional standard required by the University as a dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Signed:

Randall Duncan, Ph.D. Member of dissertation committee

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The journey through my Ph.D. would not have been possible without the continual support from my family, friends, and colleagues. No words can fully capture how thankful I am for everyone who has been there for me along the way, I truly am eternally grateful for your support. First, I would like to say thank you to my advisor, Dr. Jason Gleghorn. The environment and guidance I have had during my time in Jason's lab has helped me grow as a person and scientist. I was able to follow up and explore my own crazy ideas while under his guidance, which was only possible because of the guidance style and foundation he provided. Equally important, the lab environment that Jason established was central to my successes as well. Second, I would like to acknowledge and thank you committee members: Dr. April Kloxin, Dr. Randall Duncan, Dr. Jessica Tanis, and Dr. Salil Lachke. The support this committee provided through their support and guidance throughout my Ph.D. was invaluable. I want to especially thank them for their encouragement and support throughout the pandemic, especially as I tried to balance my work with childcare, my successes are a direct result of having that support.

I want to also thank all of my labmates who have been there, with me and supporting me, both past and present. Specifically, Catherine Millar-Haskell, Allyson Dang, Cailin Gonyea, Jasmin Shirazi, Christine Hatem, Dan Minahan, Saurabh Modi, Nick Trompeter, Wade Stewart, Michael Donzanti, Brea BChernokal, Bryan Ferrick, Luisa Fink, Zhimo Li, Ashika Singh, Omkar Sudhir Mhatre, Katie Nelson, Yasaman Moghadamnia, Malia Green, Andrew Brown, Rob McKee, Rahul Chib, Bahar Bahramimeimandi, Margaux Deputy, Logan Hallee, Hannah Locke, Steven Yuanjun Shen, and Filipa Ribeiro Soeiro de Carvalho. It has been a wonderful experience navigating graduate school alongside these wonderful, incredibly talented people.

I also would like to thank Dr. Arit Ghosh, the UD Flow Cytometry Core Manager, and Theodore DeConne from the Neurovascular Aging Lab for their time and expertise as I was learning how to run seahorse assays. I want to also give additional thanks to Cailin Conyea for helping me with the angiogenesis assay analysis, and always being there when I need to bounce ideas off of someone. I also want to thank the undergraduates who directly worked with me, Sienna Pyle, Natasha Gurevich, and Catherine Clark. Three incredible scientists, I appreciate all the ways you helped me and I hope all 3 of you have much success as you navigate your own journeys.

I want to also thank my friends and family. Kalin and Anthony Vicario, I seriously miss you two. Kalin, I will forever be thankful I had someone to talk to. Your friendship meant (and continue to mean) the world to me. James Weaver, I also want to thank you too. The pandemic would have been impossible to navigate while pregnant, managing a toddler, and working without your support (and for helping Vlad). Thank you to my parents, who have been there through the many turns of my journey through school, Stacy and Walter Beck, I'm so glad I've had you here.

Finally, I want to thank my husband, Vladyslav Piatkovskyi, and my children, Nadya and Misha. This has been a ride, and I know it often came with divided attention from me, but I am so happy to have you all there with me. Vlad, I wouldn't have been able to do it without your support. And to Nadya and Misha, thank you for helping me become Dr. Mom, love you both.

vi

LIST (ABST	OF FI RAC	GURES Γx	xi ix
Chapte	er		
1	INTI	RODUCTION	1
	1.1 1.2 1.3 1.4 1.5	Introduction to the importance of sex-differences research Sex hormones and their role in development Lung development Premature birth and bronchopulmonary dysplasia Angiogenesis	1 1 3 6 8
		1.5.1 Sex-differences in endothelial cells and angiogenesis	9
	1.6	Endothelial cell metabolism 1	2
		 1.6.1 Glycolysis: Meeting the high energy demands of migration	3
	1.7	PPARγ, master transcription factor with a sexual dimorphism1	6
		 1.7.1 PPARγ is sex-specific and sex hormone sensitive	8
2	SEX VAS	-RELATED EXTERNAL FACTORS INFLUENCE PULMONARY CULAR ANGIOGENESIS IN A SEX-DEPENDENT MANNER	20
	2.1 2.2	Introduction	20 22
		2.2.1Cell culture22.2.2Angiogenesis assay22.2.3Conditioned medium22.2.4Immunofluorescent imaging22.2.5Statistical analysis of control and conditioned media experiments2	22 22 23 23 23
	2.3	Results	24
		2.3.1 Role of sex hormones in angiogenesis:	24

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		2.3.2 2.3.3	Influence of sex-specific cell secretions on angiogenesis: Influence of sex hormones on cell secretions on angiogenesis: .	.25 .27	
	24	Discu	ssion	29	
	2.1	Diseu	551011	• 27	
3	ENI	DOTHE	LIAL CELL SEX DETERMINES MAGNITUDE OF		
	RES	PONSI	E TO SEX HORMONES IN ANGIOGENESIS	. 34	
	3.1	Introd	uction	. 34	
	3.2	Mater	ials and methods	. 37	
		2 2 1	Call aulture	27	
		3.2.1	Cell culture	.3/	
		3.2.2	Direct coll count and iferation course	. 38	
		3.2.3	Direct cell count profileration assay	. 38	
		3.2.4	CyQUANT proliferation assay	. 38	
		3.2.5	Migration assay	. 39	
		3.2.6	Angiogenesis assay	.40	
		3.2.7	Immunofluorescent staining and imaging	.41	
		3.2.8	Statistical analysis	.41	
	3.3	Result	ts	.41	
		3.3.1	Angiogenesis: A combination of proliferation and migration	.41	
		3.3.2	Female HPMEC proliferation and migration are sex hormone		
			insensitive	. 43	
		3.3.3	Male HPMEC proliferation and migration are sex hormone		
			insensitive	. 44	
		3.3.4	Female HPMECs respond to E2 stimulation in angiogenesis	.46	
		3.3.5	E2 decreases sprout number in male HPMECs	.47	
		3.3.6	Female HPMECs have a significant increase in sprout number		
			and length in response to DHT	. 48	
		3.3.7	DHT significantly increases male HPMEC angiogenic		
			response	. 49	
	3.4	Discu	ssion	. 51	
4	DLU			r	
4	PUL	LMONA	ARY ENDOTHELIAL SEX DIMORPHISM IN METABOLISM	L 	
	ANI	O THE	LINK TO PPARγ	. 55	
	4.1	Introd	uction	. 55	
	4.2	Materials and methods			
		121	Cell culture	50	
		т.2.1 Л Э Э	Treatments	. JO 50	
		7.2.2	1 10/01110/1113	0	

		4.2.3	Western blotting	. 59
		4.2.4	Seahorse assay	. 60
		4.2.5	Angiogenesis assay	. 62
		4.2.6	Immunofluorescent staining and imaging	. 62
		4.2.7	Statistical analysis	. 63
	4.3	Result	s	. 63
		4.3.1 4.3.2	Baseline HPMEC PPAR γ expression and metabolism profile Influence of sex hormones on male HPMEC metabolism and	. 63
			PPARy expression	. 66
		4.3.3	Influence of sex hormones on female HPMEC metabolism and PPA Py expression	60
		4.3.4	Metabolic profile in male HPMECs after modulations in	.09
		4.3.5	PPARγ activity Metabolic profile in female HPMECs after modulation in	.72
			PPARγ activity	. 75
		4.3.6	Changes in male HPMEC angiogenesis when PPARy activity	70
		437	Changes in female HPMEC angiogenesis when PPARy	. /ð
		1.3.7	activity is modulated	. 79
	4.4	Discus	sion	. 81
5	CON	ICLUS	IONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	. 87
	5.1	Introdu	uction	. 87
	5.2	Sex di	fferences in HPMECs: basic differences	. 87
	5.3	Exoge	nous sex-dependent factors on sex-differences	. 94
	5.4	PPAR'	y and angiogenesis	. 99
	5.5	Conclu	iding remarks	103
REFE	RENC	CES		105
Appen	ndix			
А	APP	ENDIX	A: EQUATIONS	119
	A.1	ATP p	roduction rate	119
	A.2	Glyco	ATP production rate	119
	A.3	MitoA	TP production rate	120
	A.4	Max a	nd spare ATP production capacity	120
	A.5	FAO A	ATP production rate	120

B APPENDIX B: COPYRIGHT PERMISSIONS	121
-------------------------------------	-----

LIST OF FIGURES

 Figure 1.1: Fetal hormone cycling in normal human gestation. Bottom shows timeline of surfactant production, stages of lung development, and a time-line of the weeks of gestation. Top portion show cycling of the fetal sex hormones testosterone and estradiol. Light blue denotes low levels and dark blue denotes high levels. Adapted from Seaborn et al. (2010) Trends Endocrinol. Metab.³
Figure 1.2: Stages of human lung development. Bottom is a timeline of a normal human gestation/postnatal years and top are the morphological changes that occur tat this various stages of lung development. Adapted from Kimura and Deutsch (2007) Pediatr. Dev. Patol. ²⁸
Figure 1.3: Histology of BPD. Histological samples of mouse lung in normal development (left) and in a BPD mouse model (bottom right). Top right is a normal mouse lung in the alveolar stage to compare the vascular rarefication and alveoli simplification in the mouse BPD lung. Adapted from Kumar (2017) Children.[Open Access] ³⁹ 7
Figure 1.4: Sprouting angiogenesis: endothelial specialized phenotypes arise in sprouting angiogenesis. Top is the tip cell that gains a migratory phenotype, middle are stalk cells that gain a proliferative phenotype, and bottom are phalanx cells which are quiescent endothelial cells. Adapted from Siemerink et al. (2012) J. Histochem. Cytochem. ⁶⁶ 11
 Figure 1.5: Endothelial cell metabolism in angiogenesis. An overview of cellular metabolism in tip vs. stalk endothelial cells. A) shows how glycolysis is upregulated in tip cells through PFKFB3 producing the ligand for PFK1, B) shows how FAO is used in stalk cells to generate dNTPs. In each case, there are inhibitors listed to show external ways to regulate these processes, specifically 3P0 will inhibit PFKFB3 and down regulate glycolysis while etomoxir will inhibit CPT1a and downregulate FAO. Adapted from Draoui et al. (2017) R. Soc. Open Sci. [Open Access] ⁷⁰
Figure 2.1: Male HPMECs produce fewer, but longer, sprouts compared to female HPMECs. A) Male and female coated beads cultured in HFM and SM. Dashed yellow circles outline beads, arrow denotes sprouts. B) Percentage of beads that produced at least one sprout, mean \pm SD, n = 3 wells. C) Average number of sprouts per bead, n = 72-86 beads. D) Average maximal length of sprouts per bead, n = 72-86 beads. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, **** p < 0.0001

- Figure 3.6: DHT significantly increases sprout number and length in female HPMECs A) Percentage of female HPMEC coated beads that produced at least one sprout when cultured in hormone free medium and stimulated with either DMSO (0.1%) or DHT (1-10 nM), means ± SD, n = 6-9 wells; B) average number of sprouts per bead in female HPMECs, n = 95-217 beads; C) average maximal length of sprouts in female HPMECs, n = 95-217 beads. * p < 0.05, **** p < 0.0001.........49

Figure 4.4: An increase in PPARy activity modulates causes a shift towards being more glycolytic in male HPMECs, A) Top: representative images of a western blot of male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM) and probed for PPARy with actin as a loading control, Bottom: quantitation of western blots, n = 3; B) total baseline ATP generated by male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone $(10 \mu M)$, or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12; C) total max capacity ATP generated by male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12; D) total spare capacity ATP in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12; E) percentage of ATP generated by glycolysis or the mitochondria in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone $(10 \mu M)$, or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12; F) percentage of mitochondrial ATP generated by FAO in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12. C: DMSO control, R: Rosiglitazone, RE: Rosiglitazone + E2, G: GW9662, GE: GW9662 + E2. * p < 0.05.........75 Figure 4.5: Modulations in female HPMEC PPARy activity do not influence female metabolic profile, A) Top: representative images of a western blot of female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM) and probed for PPARy with actin as a loading control, Bottom: quantitation of western blots, n = 5; B) total baseline ATP generated by female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11; C) total max capacity ATP generated by female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11; D) total spare capacity ATP in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11; E) percentage of ATP generated by glycolysis or the mitochondria in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 µM), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11; F) percentage of mitochondrial ATP generated by FAO in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11. C: DMSO control, R: Rosiglitazone, RE: Rosiglitazone + E2, G:

ABSTRACT

Extremely preterm birth (<32 weeks gestation) requires life-saving treatments, specifically mechanical ventilation with oxygen therapy, which creates a hyperoxic environment within the still-developing lung. This leads to disrupted alveolarization, increased inflammation, tissue damage, and disrupted angiogenesis, which can all contribute to developing bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD). Despite the uniform treatment approach on extremely preterm infants, BPD is a disease with a significant sexual dimorphism where males are disadvantaged compared to their female counterparts. Although mechanisms behind this sexual dimorphism are poorly understood, sex differences in angiogenesis have been identified as one possible source of the male disadvantage in BPD.

Proper lung development in the alveolar stage heavily depends on pulmonary angiogenesis, a complex process of forming new blood vessels. Recent studies have shown significant sex differences in endothelial cell expression profiles, behavior, and angiogenesis. Sex differences can arise from intrinsic (chromosomal) or extrinsic sources. Sex hormones are a commonly studied extrinsic factor, specifically the maleassociated hormone testosterone and the female-associated hormone estrogen. During normal human gestation, testosterone peaks between 10 and 17 weeks while estrogen steadily increases starting at 20 weeks gestation through birth. This estrogen spike is abolished in prematurely born infants. Sex hormones have been implicated in angiogenesis, a complex, multi-cellular process that requires significant changes in cellular behavior and metabolism. Proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR γ) is a transcription factor that sits in the center of these complex behavior changes, as well as many other cellular responses. Additionally, PPAR γ is a cofactor with estrogen

xix

receptors and has been implicated in BPD and pulmonary hypertension. These factors make PPAR γ an ideal target to study in the context of sex differences in pulmonary angiogenesis related to BPD. This approach has not previously been taken.

This dissertation is divided into three main aims that characterize the sexual dimorphism in pulmonary angiogenesis and the factors contributing to these differences.

In Aim 1, we characterized the sexual dimorphism in pulmonary angiogenesis, specifically identifying a sex phenotype. Pulmonary angiogenesis was assessed *in vitro* using a bead sprouting assay with pooled male or female human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells in standard (sex-hormone containing) and hormone-stripped medium. We identified a sex-specific angiogenesis phenotype, specifically that male HPMECs produce fewer but longer sprouts than female HPMECs. This male phenotype was also sex hormone-sensitive, while the female phenotype was not. The sex-specific secretome could also influence the sex phenotype in a sex-specific way. Both male and female HPMECs secrete factors that increase female HPMEC sprout length, which is abolished when sex hormones are present. Taken together, these results demonstrate that the pulmonary endothelial cell phenotypes are influenced by sex hormones and sex-specific secreted factors in a sex-dependent manner.

In Aim 2, we identified sex differences in the proliferative capacity of pulmonary endothelial cells and investigated the role sex hormones play in angiogenesis. Using a Boyden chamber assay, we found there is no sexual dimorphism in HPMEC migration, a cellular process that was also found to be sex hormone insensitive. Pulmonary endothelial cell proliferation was sexually dimorphic, female HPMECs were significantly more proliferative than male HPMECs, but this process

XX

was also sex hormone insensitive. These findings suggest that the source of the sexual dimorphism in HPMEC proliferation is intrinsic to the cells. We used a bead sprouting assay to assess sex hormone influence on angiogenesis directly. Female HPMECs produced more sprouts when exposed to estradiol (E2), while male HPMECs produced fewer. This is an interesting finding that warrants further investigation. In contrast, dihydrotestosterone (DHT) treatment resulted in robust and significant increases in angiogenic properties in both male and female HPMECs. While both male and female HPMECs responded positively to DHT, the female response was attenuated compared to the male response. Taken together, sex hormones heavily influence angiogenesis, and the magnitude of the response may be due to intrinsic sex differences.

In aim 3, we characterized pulmonary endothelial cell metabolism, determined the expression profile of PPARγ, and identified the role PPARγ plays in pulmonary angiogenesis. Using the seahorse assay, we found a sexual dimorphism in the total ATP production where male HPMECs produce significantly more ATP/min/cell compared to female HPMECs. Interestingly both male and female HPMECs generate their ATP equally from glycolysis and mitochondrial sources. Further, almost no ATP was generated from FAO, possibly due to a lack of substrate in a hormone-free medium. We also found that these metabolic profiles are estrogen insensitive in male and female HPMECs. Next, we found a sexual dimorphism in PPARγ expression using western blotting, where female HPMECs had a higher PPARγ expression than males. BPD is associated with decreased expression of PPARγ. Male HPMECs exposed to PPARγ agonist upregulated glycolysis for ATP production. Both PPARγ agonist and antagonist significantly increased angiogenesis in both male and female

xxi

HPMECs. These findings demonstrate that PPAR γ is involved in pulmonary angiogenesis and could provide a therapeutic target in the context of BPD.

In summary, the work in this dissertation includes a thorough investigation into the sex differences in pulmonary angiogenesis, the role sex hormones play in this process, and how cellular metabolism in the context of PPAR γ influences pulmonary endothelial cell biology as it relates to angiogenesis.

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Introduction to the importance of sex-differences research

The National Institute of Health (NIH) instituted a new policy in the 1990s focused on increasing representation of women in research¹. Prior to this new policy, sex was either excluded from analysis or studies were designed to only use male subjects, biasing any findings¹. This bias had implications across research areas, especially as it relates to human disease, as evidence was emerging that diseases manifestation and incidence was not consistent in men and women¹. Just a few examples of diseases that had reported sexual dimorphisms included, but is not limited to, ischemic stroke, Alzheimer's, autoimmune diseases such as multiple sclerosis and lupus, and various cardiovascular diseases¹. Eventually, this change in policy, and the initial findings in research that implemented these changes, would lead to the NIH instituting considering sex as a biological variable (SABV) as a policy in research and clinical care¹. This policy change has resulted in a robust, new focus on sex differences research with profound implications in human diseases.

1.2 Sex hormones and their role in development

Sex differentiation in development is due to both intrinsic (chromosomal) and extrinsic sources. Sex hormones, specifically female associated estrogen and male associated testosterone, heavily influence sexual differentiation throughout development^{2,3}. The placenta allows sex hormones to pass between the pregnant

person and the fetus, as well as being a site of sex hormone metabolism, further demonstrating the importance of balanced hormone states for a developing fetus^{4–8}. There exist important windows for fetal circulating hormone levels to be increased in order for proper development to occur^{2,3}. Fetal testosterone in male fetuses is highest around 10-17 weeks gestation, drastically dropping by 24 weeks gestation where low levels will be maintained through to delivery^{2,3} (**Fig. 1.1**). Both males and females will have similar fetal circulating estrogen levels, which steadily increase starting at 20 weeks of gestation and peaking around delivery^{2,3} (**Fig. 1.1**).



Figure 1.1: Fetal hormone cycling in normal human gestation. Bottom shows timeline of surfactant production, stages of lung development, and a time-line of the weeks of gestation. Top portion show cycling of the fetal sex hormones testosterone and estradiol. Light blue denotes low levels and dark blue denotes high levels. Adapted from Seaborn et al. (2010) Trends Endocrinol. Metab.³

Sex hormones can signal through both genomic and nongenomic signaling pathways and are all derived from cholesterol^{2,9–13}. There exists multiple enzymatic steps in the metabolism of sex hormones that either allow for easy conversion into the other sex hormones or serve as rate limiting steps so that only one specific sex hormone is present¹². In the case of testosterone, the aromatase Cytochrome P450 (CYP) 19A1 can, in an irreversible process, metabolize testosterone into β -estradiol (E2) while the presence of 17 β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 2 (17 β -HSD2) allows for the conversion of testosterone into androstenedione, which can be converted by the same aromatase CYP19A1 into estrone, a female associated estrogen hormone¹². Cells use 5 α -reductase to irreversibly convert testosterone into dihydrotestosterone (DHT), the bioavailable derivative of testosterone that cannot be converted into a female associated sex hormone^{2,12}. Testosterone has a single receptor, androgen receptor (AR), that acts as a nuclear factor upon stimulation with testosterone, translocalizing to the nucleus and activating gene expression^{2,14}.

Similar to testosterone, estrogen is generated from cholesterol and its expression is controlled through rate limiting reaction steps^{2,12}. Testosterone can be used to generate E2 through the aromatase CYP19A1 enzyme, or generated from estrone by 17 β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 1 (17 β -HSD1)¹². It is important to note that once estrone or E2 is generated, these hormones cannot be converted back into testosterone due to the irreversible conversion by CYP19A1¹². While all 4 of the estrogen derivatives (estrone, E2, estriol, and estretrol) can bind to the estrogen receptors, E2 is the most abundant circulating form of estrogen¹⁵. Unlike testosterone, estrogen receptor signaling involves two receptors, estrogen receptor α (ER α) and estrogen receptor β (ER β)^{2,3,12,15}. These receptors will translocate to the nucleus upon binding with their ligand and stimulate or repress gene expression as a result^{2,3}. Interestingly, ER α and ER β antagonize one another^{2,3}.

1.3 Lung development

The lung is a complex organ that consists of branched airways united with blood vessels for the purpose of gas exchange^{2,16,17}. During normal human

development, the lung goes through five major stages: embryonic, pseudoglandular, canalicular, saccular, and alveolar^{2,16,18}(Fig. 1.2). Key developmental transitions occur at these stages. The primary right and left buds form from the foregut endoderm during the embryonic stage $(3-7 \text{ weeks gestational age})^{2,16}$. These buds continue to grow and an airway tree is established through branching morphogenesis during the pseudoglandular stage (5-17 weeks gestational age) of lung development^{2,16,19}. The pseudoglandular stage is also where lung cellular differentiation starts, giving rise to tracheal cartilage, smooth muscle, and blood vessels^{2,16}. Further cellular differentiation, specifically in the epithelium, and continued epithelial branching are the hallmarks of the canalicular stage (16-29 weeks gestational age) 2,16 . At this stage, capillary networks are forming around the distal epithelial airspaces while epithelial differentiation is giving rise to alveolar epithelial cells as mesenchyme cells begin thinning^{2,16}. The saccular stage (24-38 weeks gestational age) marks the end of branching morphogenesis and the appearance of saccules at airway ends, each sack being surrounded by capillaries^{2,16}. Further epithelial cell differentiation occurs during the saccular stage, which gives rise to type 2 alveolar epithelial AT2 cells, and subsequently surfactant production^{2,16}. Alveolarization (32 weeks gestational age through adolescence) is the final lung developmental stage and is evident by the formation of alveoli surrounded by a capillary network 2,16 . This final stage of lung development is heavily dependent upon pulmonary endothelial cells undergoing angiogenesis, the process of making new blood vessels from existing blood vessels²⁰. These processes are a result of coordinated spatial biochemical, biophysical, and cellular interactions^{21–24}. Disruptions in this process result in congenital conditions and preterm birth associated complications including bronchopulmonary dysplasia^{25–27}.



Figure 1.2: Stages of human lung development. Bottom is a timeline of a normal human gestation/postnatal years and top are the morphological changes that occur tat this various stages of lung development. Adapted from Kimura and Deutsch (2007) Pediatr. Dev. Pathol.²⁸

There are striking sex differences in lung maturation^{29–31}. These differences in lung development can be detected as early as 16 weeks gestation with fetal mouth movements, which are more frequent in female fetuses than male fetuses³². When looking at histological index of maturity in the lung, more specifically the development of mature lung structures, female fetuses have a higher index compared to male fetuses between 20 and 32 weeks gestational age^{30,32}. Another area of lung development that demonstrates sex differences is in the transition between canalicular and saccular stages, specifically the point where surfactant production begins³². Between 30-40 weeks gestational age, when assessing surfactant production by amniotic fluid levels of surfactant phospholipids, female fetuses are 1.2-2.5 weeks ahead of male fetuses using this marker of pulmonary maturity³². At birth, while males tend to have larger lungs with more respiratory bronchioles compared to females, the inverse is true about alveolar numbers per unit with females having a larger number of alveolar numbers compared to males³².

1.4 Premature birth and bronchopulmonary dysplasia

Preterm birth is defined as delivery before the 36th week of gestation, with extremely preterm birth being infants born before the 32nd week of gestation^{33,34}. In the case of extremely preterm infants, this corresponds to the end of the canalicular and beginning of the saccular stage of lung development, when surfactant production begins^{2,16,32}. Extremely preterm infant lungs are not expected to perform gas exchange functions during this developmental stage, and as such life-saving measures must be taken for these infants to survive. These therapies, specifically mechanical ventilation with high oxygen, on the still developing lung causes tissue damage and increases inflammation, which in turn disrupts alveolarization and angiogenesis^{33–37}. Combined, these factors contribute to the development of bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD), which is a debilitating, life-long diseases characterized by impaired alveolarization and vascular rarefication of the lung^{33–35,38} (**Fig. 1.3**).



Figure 1.3: Histology of BPD. Histological samples of mouse lung in normal development (left) and in a BPD mouse model (bottom right). Top right is a normal mouse lung in the alveolar stage to compare the vascular rarefication and alveoli simplification in the mouse BPD lung. Adapted from Kumar (2017) Children.[Open Access]³⁹

Preterm delivery also disrupts hormone signaling for the fetus, specifically the E2 spike that is supposed to continue through to normal delivery^{2–4,40,41}. In fact, a single day after preterm delivery corresponds with a 100-fold decrease in E2 in the infant^{40,41}. This is also the time period in which female infants have a higher histological index of maturity in the lung and females start producing surfactant earlier^{2,30,32}. All these factors likely play a role in reported sexual dimorphisms in lung disease incident rates among preterm infants, including BPD. Despite these reported

sex differences in lung development, the direct contributing factor that relates to the sexual dimorphism in BPD is still not fully understood.

1.5 Angiogenesis

Pulmonary angiogenesis is critical for proper alveolarization. Blocking angiogenesis in the alveolar stage of lung development results in a simplified histological profile of the alveoli in a rat model²⁰. This relationship between pulmonary angiogenesis and alveolarization has been investigated in multiple models, with disrupted angiogenesis contributing to impaired alveolarization^{37,42,43}. BPD is characterized by both impaired alveolarization and disrupted vascularization, dysregulated pulmonary angiogenesis could be the link between these processes^{35,37,38}. Further, reduced and dysmorphic vascular growth along with downregulation of angiogenic factors have been identified alongside decreased alveolarization, directly, in the context of BPD^{37,42,44–46}.

Angiogenesis is a complex, multi-cellular process where an endothelial cell will respond to a pro-angiogenic factor and form a new sprout from an existing blood vessel, typically a capillary^{47–49}. Upon stimulation from a pro-angiogenic factor, such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), the responding endothelial cell will undergo a phenotypic switch ang gain a migratory behavior with the induction of filopodia so that this cell, known as the tip cell, can begin to migrate through the VEGF gradient⁴⁸ (**Fig. 1.4**). Canonically, this is achieved through VEGF binding with VEGF receptor 2 (VEGFR-2), which activates Notch signaling^{48–50}. Notch in the tip cell will bind with delta-like ligand 4 (Dll4) in neighboring endothelial cells, which will cause a phenotypic switch and upregulate proliferation⁴⁸. These proliferative neighboring endothelial cells will form what is known as the stalk and begin sprout elongation⁴⁸. Together, the tip cell and stalk cells form a new sprout that will generate a new blood vessel once it connects with another blood vessel. These mechanisms have been identified through the use of two-dimensional and three-dimensional *in vitro* and *in vivo* model systems^{51–55}.

Angiogenesis can be studied *in vitro* in a multitude of ways, from directly studying specific aspects of angiogenesis independently to looking at angiogenesis as a whole. In the case of looking at individual components, proliferation and migration assays are frequently used⁵⁶. The tubal formation assay is one of the simplest angiogenesis assay, but is still only accounting for a few of the processes required for angiogenesis^{56–58}. Specifically, tubal formation assay capture the ability of endothelial cells to coalesce into networks but the process is 2-dimensional and sprouts are not produced⁵⁶. The most complex and comprehensive 3-dimensional *in vitro* angiogenesis assay is the bead sprouting assay, where collagen beads are coated in a monolayer of endothelial cells and embedded into a fibrin clot where sprouts will form^{56,59}. While the bead sprouting assay is more representative of angiogenesis, the tubal formation assay is typically favored in large part because the 2-dimensional nature of the assay simplifies analysis; a major limitation of the bead sprouting assay is the increased challenges with 3-dimensional sprouting analysis.

1.5.1 Sex-differences in endothelial cells and angiogenesis

Sex differences in lung angiogenesis have been identified, and more importantly, linked to BPD^{2,29,38,60,61}. These differences in angiogenesis are likely due to the fundamental sex differences in endothelial cells; findings that are relatively recent for the field^{61–65}. Endothelial transcriptomics studies revealed striking differences in gene regulation of human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs)

where, upon stimulation with shear stress, only 72 genes were shared between male and female HUVECs in being up or downregulated out of the total 2249 genes shown to change⁶². Specifically, female HUVECs up- or downregulated a total of 2006 genes and male HUVECs did the same for 171 genes that didn't share any overlap with the opposite sex⁶². At baseline condition, many of the dysmorphic genes identified in this study were related to cellular metabolism, specifically lipid related metabolism⁶². These transcriptomic differences translated to functional differences, specifically female HUVECs had a higher survival rate in long-term starvation conditions and female HUVECs had a more abundant number of loops in a tubal formation assay, indicating female HUVECs had a higher angiogenic capability compared to male HUVECs⁶².



Figure 1.4: Sprouting angiogenesis: endothelial specialized phenotypes arise in sprouting angiogenesis. Top is the tip cell that gains a migratory phenotype, middle are stalk cells that gain a proliferative phenotype, and bottom are phalanx cells which are quiescent endothelial cells. Adapted from Siemerink et al. (2012) J. Histochem. Cytochem.⁶⁶

Sex differences in endothelial cell biology as it relates to BPD have also been reported, specifically that there is a sexually dimorphic response in endothelial cells in response to hyperoxic exposure⁶¹. Female human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells (HPMECs) were able to preserve cell viability as well as proliferation when exposed to hyperoxia while male HPMECs were not⁶¹. Additionally, the exposure to hyperoxia resulted in increased expression of mesenchymal markers and suggested male HPMECs was moving towards endothelial mesenchymal transition⁶¹. Following this study, it was identified that a key Dll4 regulator, micro RNA (miR) 30a was sexually dimorphic in HPMECs where female HPMECs had a higher expression, which was shown to further increase after exposure to hyperoxia⁵⁹. Both of these studies used a bead sprouting assay of angiogenesis and found that female HPMECS, under normoxic conditions, had a greater cell migration and sprouting extension than male HPMECs, confirming data previously reported in HUVECs^{59,61}. Due to the crucial role angiogenesis plays in proper lung development, these reported sex differences in pulmonary angiogenesis, and the link to BPD warrant a more focused study on the mechanisms behind the sexual dimorphism in pulmonary angiogenesis.

1.6 Endothelial cell metabolism

Control over angiogenesis has canonically been attributed to the drivers of angiogenesis, pro-angiogenic factors such as VEGF. A new area of research has shifted that focus to the cellular process that powers angiogenesis, endothelial cell metabolism⁶⁷. Endothelial cells are uniquely positioned in a high oxygen environment due to their barrier function in blood vessels, and surprisingly majority of their ATP is generated through anaerobic metabolism⁴⁹. It's estimated that at least 75% of

endothelial cell ATP is generated in glycolysis, specifically the metabolism of glucose into pyruvate^{49,68}. Glycolysis is so central to endothelial function that blocking it results in cell death⁴⁹. This endothelial cell glycolysis focus is also evident in the number of mitochondria present in the cytoplasm, constituting around 2-5% of the cytoplasmic volume⁶⁹. Microvascular cells, such as those in capillary beds, are reported to be slightly more glycolytic than other endothelial cells *in vitro* and under baseline conditions⁴⁹. These metabolism conditions in endothelial cells change as the function of endothelial cells change.

1.6.1 Glycolysis: Meeting the high energy demands of migration

Endothelial cell stimulation by a pro-angiogenic factor triggers a signaling cascade to initiate sprouting, and part of this signaling cascade is linked to cellular metabolism^{49,67}. The initial stage of this is Dll4-mediated Notch signaling. In parallel with this signal cascade, VEGFR activation will upregulate glucose transporter type 1 (GLUT-1), a glucose transporter that allows endothelial cells to uptake glucose without expending energy, as well as 6-phosphofructo-2-kinase/fructose-2,6-bisphosphatase-3 (PFKFB3), a glycolytic enzyme that generates the product fructose-2,6-bisphosphate⁴⁹. This product is important for activating phosphofructokinase-1 (PFK-1), a rate-limiting enzyme in glycolysis⁴⁹. In this way, pro-angiogenic stimulation of endothelial cells directly upregulate glycolysis by increasing the activity of PFK-1, a necessary step for the phenotypic switch that must occur for the formation of a tip cell⁴⁹ (**Fig. 1.5A**).



Figure 1.5: Endothelial cell metabolism in angiogenesis. An overview of cellular metabolism in tip vs. stalk endothelial cells. A) shows how glycolysis is upregulated in tip cells through PFKFB3 producing the ligand for PFK1, B) shows how FAO is used in stalk cells to generate dNTPs. In each case, there are inhibitors listed to show external ways to regulate these processes, specifically 3P0 will inhibit PFKFB3 and down regulate glycolysis while etomoxir will inhibit CPT1a and downregulate FAO. Adapted from Draoui et al. (2017) R. Soc. Open Sci. [Open Access]⁷⁰

Tip cell upregulation of glycolysis is also due, in part, to constraints that migrating places on the cytosol⁶⁷. Specifically, thin filopodia are a high energy structure that cannot accommodate bulky mitochondria⁶⁷. Actin-myosin contraction requires high levels of ATP consumption, which can be achieved by the relocation of glycolysis associated enzymes to the lamellipodia and filopodia so that the ATP generated by glycolysis is directly at the site of high energy demand⁶⁷. The exclusion of mitochondria, inclusion of glycolysis enzymes, and increased glucose transport into the cell through GLUT-1 are all necessary for efficient migration in endothelial cells⁶⁷. This complex signal cascade is also mirrored in stalk cells, though the metabolic
pathways are slightly different than in the tip cell. This is also due to the constraints that rapid cell proliferation places on the stalk cells.

1.6.2 Fatty acid oxidation: Importance during sprouting and in injury response

Akin to the energy demands migration places on a tip cell in angiogenesis, proliferation also places a high energy demand on stalk cells that are rapidly moving through the cell cycle^{49,67}. Upon VEGF stimulation, proliferator-activated receptor- γ coactivator-1 α (PGC-1 α ; encoded by the gene *PPARGC1A*) is activated, which results in increased mitochondrial biogenesis and an increase in oxidative metabolism⁴⁹. Further, VEGF activation induces a long-chain fatty acid receptor, fatty acid binding protein 4 (FABP4), potentiating fatty acid uptake⁴⁹. Additionally, VEGFR activation of Dll4 results exposure in stalk cells to Notch 1 intracellular domain (NICD) which is known to reduce PFKFB3 activity, and thereby inhibiting glycolysis⁴⁹. Taken together, this results in decreased glycolysis and increased fatty acid oxidation (FAO). This metabolism switch has been demonstrated to be imperative to endothelial cell proliferation because blocking FABP4 alone will attenuate both proliferation and angiogenesis⁴⁹. While energy demands of a dividing cell are high, the ATP generated in FAO does not appear to be the sole reason for its upregulation in stalk cells^{67,71}.

The initial finding that FAO served a purposed outside ATP generation was discovered by blocking carnitine palmitoyltransferase 1 (CPT1a), the enzyme that is responsible for shuttling fatty acids into the mitochondria and represents the ratelimiting step of FAO, which resulted in stunted sprouts in HUVECs but did not cause an ATP imbalance⁷¹. Instead, this study found that the fatty acid carbons were the primary carbon source for the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA) as labeled carbons from fatty acids appeared as TCA intermediates as well as appearing in amino acids⁷¹. The

most surprising finding was that knocking down CPT1a resulted in significant decreases of intracellular deoxyribonucleotides, a critical component needed for DNA replication in the S phase of the cell cycle (**Fig. 1.5B**)⁷¹. While glycolysis can compensate for the loss of FAO source of deoxyribonucleotide precursors, in endothelial cells this is still not sufficient and proliferation is hindered, resulting in attenuated sprout elongation in HUVECs⁷¹. Taken together, FAO upregulation is key to the phenotypic switch that occurs in endothelial cells that will become the stalk of a new sprout.

FAO control is also important in the context of BPD as it has been shown that FAO is downregulated in the HUVECs of patients who developed BPD^{72,73}. In studies that looked at the effect of increasing FAO in pulmonary endothelial cells that are exposed to hyeroxia, it was found that the damage from that high oxygen state was mitigated^{72,73}. Interestingly, enhancing FAO in a mouse model of BPD decreased pulmonary endothelial cell apoptosis as well as decreased the presence of simplified alveoli and increased vascularization of the lung⁷³. These findings directly connect endothelial cell metabolism to BPD, both indirectly as it relates to vascularizing lung tissue and directly as a means to mitigate the damage life-saving therapies place on the still developing lung of premature infants.

1.7 PPARy, master transcription factor with a sexual dimorphism

As endothelial cells respond to pro-angiogenic factors and major signaling cascades begin to cause cell phenotype changes, PGC-1 α is activated and begins a new cascade in stalk cells⁴⁹. As the name implies, this transcription factor is a coactivator with peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- γ (PPAR γ), a transcription factor that is central to many cellular processes across many cell types, including

endothelial cells^{74,75}. PPAR γ , like other PPARs, is associated with it's role in lipid and glucose homeostasis, but is also central to angiogenesis⁷⁶. Establishing PPAR γ animal models was challenging as a lack of PPAR γ expression is embryonic lethal in mice due to failure of trophoblast differentiation and impaired placental vascularization⁷⁷. Established conditional knockout mouse models of PPAR γ report significant vascular defects as a result⁷⁷. In line with these other reports, a study performed in mouse and human pulmonary microvascular cells revealed that loss of PPAR γ resulted in significant angiogenesis and migration defects, demonstrating the critical role PPAR γ plays in endothelial cell fucntion⁷⁶. Additional to the role PPAR γ plays in controlling cell proliferation, in conjunction with PGC-1 α , PPAR γ has also been connected to mitigating inflammation⁷⁶.

PPARγ also has implications in various lung diseases, specifically BPD and pulmonary hypertension (PH)^{78–80}. It has been shown that PPARγ levels are decreased in infants who develop BPD^{73,80}. The upregulation of PPARγ in the pulmonary lung is important in the context of BPD due to the many ways PPARγ can mitigate the complications of ventilation. Specifically, PPARγ directly reduces inflammation through inhibition of nuclear factor kappa B (NF- κ B), nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH), proinflammatory adhesion molecules such as intracellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1) or vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1), and inhibits chemokine genes⁸⁰. Taken together, the role of PPARγ in mitigating inflammation, maintaining metabolic homeostasis, and increasing angiogenesis all demonstrate the importance this transcription factor plays in BPD.

1.7.1 PPARy is sex-specific and sex hormone sensitive

The importance of PPAR γ in BPD can be well appreciated by its involvement in many processes that are central to BPD, but PPAR γ could also play a role in the sexual dimorphism observed in BPD. There is a reported PPAR γ sexual dimorphism in adipose and follicular helper T-cells, specifically that female cells tend to have a higher expression compared to males^{81–83}. Interestingly, exposure of adipose cells to E2 can increase the expression of PPAR γ ⁸³ and similarly, male follicular helper T-cell exposure to E2 significantly increases expression of PPAR γ , abolishing the sexual dimorphism that previously existed⁸¹. The presence of DHT, alternatively, had no influence over expression level of PPAR γ in adipose cells⁸³. When using physiological doses of E2, PPAR γ expression is potentiated and multiple co-regulated genes between estrogen receptors and PPAR γ have been identified⁸⁴. This link in the sexual dimorphism and hormone sensitivity of PPAR γ make it an ideal target of interest for the study of sex differences as they relate to BPD, especially in the context of the reports of lower PPAR γ expression in BPD.

1.7.2 Rosiglitazone: a therapeutic target

As a result of the role of PPARs on cellular metabolism, a class of PPAR ligand drugs known as thiazolidinedione derivatives (TZD) were synthesized and tested in the context of managing diabetes⁸⁵. Rosiglitazone is one TZD compound that has high specificity for PPARγ, which was approved for use in humans under the brand name Avandia, following clinical trials related to diabetes in 1999⁸⁶. This makes the therapeutic application of findings as they relate to PPARγ more applicable given there already exists an FDA approved agonist for PPARγ on the market.

The goal of this dissertation is to characterize sex differences in angiogenesis, identify key regulators of that sex differences, and provide support for new directions and therapeutic targets for pre-clinical research around the sex dimorphism in BPD.

Chapter 2

SEX-RELATED EXTERNAL FACTORS INFLUENCE PULMONARY VASCULAR ANGIOGENESIS IN A SEX-DEPENDENT MANNER

This chapter is adapted from the following manuscript: Hayward-Piatkovskyi, B; Gonyea, CR; Pyle, SC; Lingappan, K; Gleghorn, JP. "Sex-related external factors influence pulmonary vascular angiogenesis in a sex-dependent manner." *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 324(1):H26-H32 (2023)

2.1 Introduction

Bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD), a chronic lung disease characterized by impaired alveolar development and vascular rarefaction, is a disease with a prominent sexual dimorphism where male sex is considered an independent risk factor^{29,36,38}. Alveolar development cannot occur properly when pulmonary angiogenesis is inhibited^{59,61,87,88}. While there exists a sexual dimorphism in angiogenesis, investigation of the underlying mechanisms that lie inherent to the lung endothelial cells, or the role sex hormones may play in these differences, have yet to be identified.

Work done on sex differences in the vascular niche during development has shown striking transcriptomic differences between female and male endothelial cells that contribute to differential cellular responses^{2,62}. Sex hormones from maternal and fetal origin are crucial in development, directly impact angiogenesis, and are modified by preterm birth². Estradiol, integral to organ development in both sexes but commonly associated with females, has been shown to enhance endothelial cell proliferation and migration⁸⁹. Further, estradiol upregulates VEGF (vascular endothelial growth factor) expression in endothelial cells, subsequently increasing angiogenesis⁹⁰. Dihydrotestosterone, a derivative of testosterone associated with

males, has also been reported to converge on VEGF signaling through the androgen receptor, stimulating endothelial cell proliferation^{91,92}. Few studies highlight the intersection of chromosomal and sex hormone influences on cellular sex phenotypes⁹³.

Accounting for the influence of sex hormones in *in vitro* models is critically important as standard culture practices contain physiologically relevant concentrations of sex hormones in the fetal bovine serum (FBS)^{2,4,94–97}. Most standard culture mediums contain phenol red indicator, a weak estrogen receptor agonist^{98,99}. As such, standard culture medium exposes cells to sex hormones, and an alternative medium is needed to delineate the role of sex hormones in sex-specific signaling. Using phenol red free medium supplemented with charcoal-stripped FBS serves as a hormone-free medium (HFM) for cell culture^{91,95}.

Cells also possess distinct secretomes, a profile of secreted factors, that have recently been shown to exhibit sexual dimorphism in male and female endothelial cells⁶³. In combination, several studies have established that the chromosomal sex of the cell determines both its secretome and how it responds to soluble external signals^{62–65}.

Despite these previous findings, a focused study on the underlying sex differences in lung-specific endothelial cell angiogenesis and the exogenous factors that govern these differences *in vitro* have not been previously reported. We hypothesize that sex chromosomes mediate differences in angiogenesis in human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells (HPMEC). Further, we hypothesize that

sex-specific exogenous factors, such as sex hormones or sex-specific secretome, will have a sex-specific influence on angiogenesis.

2.2 Materials and methods

2.2.1 Cell culture

HPMECs (ScienCell, Carlsbad, CA; female lots: 17799, 17807, 15900; male lots: 11816, 11422, 16021) were cultured on fibronectin-coated plates ($2 \mu g/cm^2$) in standard Endothelial Cell Medium (SM, ScienCell) at 37°C supplemented with 5% CO₂. SM was supplemented with 5% FBS, endothelial cell growth supplement (ScienCell), and 1% penicillin/streptomycin (ScienCell). Cultures maintained in HFM were grown in phenol red free Endothelial Cell Medium (ScienCell) supplemented the same as SM but with 5% charcoal-stripped FBS (HyClone, Logan, UT). Individual donors were equally combined to generate male or female pooled HPMECs and grown to near confluence before experimental use (passages 4-6).

2.2.2 Angiogenesis assay

Angiogenesis was determined using a 3D fibrin gel bead assay as previously described^{59,61}. Collagen-coated cytodex-3 micro-carrier beads (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) were coated with male or female HPMECs at 20,000 cells per 750 beads, incubated for 4 hours at 37°C with periodic agitation then statically overnight. Beads were resuspended in 2 mg/ml fibrin (Millipore, Burlington, MA) gels supplemented with 0.15 U/ml of aprotinin (Sigma-Aldrich) at 250 beads/ml. Gel cultures were maintained in SM or HFM for four days with daily medium changes. Percentage of beads to produce at least one sprout captured the cell's ability to respond to pro-

angiogenic factors. Number of sprouts per bead captured cell-to-cell coordination. Maximum length of sprouts captured cell proliferation. Lengths were determined in Image J by tracing the sprout from the edge of the bead to the tip of the sprout.

2.2.3 Conditioned medium

Conditioned medium experiments tested the influence of sex-specific secretomes on angiogenesis. SM or HFM media was collected from male or female monolayer cultures (~80% confluent). Conditioned medium was centrifuged (300 g for 10 minutes) to pellet cellular debris, collected, and stored at 4°C for a maximum of 2 days. Cells were seeded into an angiogenesis assay and were maintained in the conditioned medium with daily media changes for four days. These experiments were performed in parallel with male and female HPMECs angiogenesis assays in SM and HFM to serve as controls.

2.2.4 Immunofluorescent imaging

HPMECs were fixed, stained, and imaged as previously described^{100,101} in 4% paraformaldehyde (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA) with 0.1% Triton-x-100 (Thermo Scientific) for 2 hours at 4°C. Cells were counterstained with phalloidin-554 (Cell Signaling, Danvers, MA) and Hoechst (Invitrogen, Waltham, MA) overnight at 4°C. Images were taken using an epifluorescent microscope (Zeiss, Oberkochen, Germany).

2.2.5 Statistical analysis of control and conditioned media experiments

Significance was determined using Student's t-test. The percentage of beads that produced a minimum of one sprout was determined by averaging across wells, while sprout length and number of sprouts were analyzed by averaging across beads.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Role of sex hormones in angiogenesis:

Angiogenesis was quantified in male and female HPMECs using a bead sprouting assay to establish baseline sex differences (HFM) and identify differences controlled by sex hormones (SM). Sprouts are here defined as multiple cells in a continuous line from bead to sprout tip (Fig. 2.1a). These data show that at baseline, there is no sex difference between male (64%) and female (82%) HPMECs in their ability to produce sprouts (Fig. 2.1b). However, when sex hormones are present, male HPMECs (55%) were less likely to produce sprouts. The ability to produce sprouts was unchanged in female HPMECs. Female HPMECs had more sprouts (3.1) per bead compared to male (2.5) (Fig. 2.1c). When male HPMECs were exposed to sex hormones, the average number of sprouts decreased to 2.0 sprouts. In comparison, female HPMECs did not have a significant decrease (2.6 sprouts). Sprout elongation requires that stalk cells gain a proliferative phenotype, a process coordinated by the tip cell. Male HPMECs produced longer sprouts (99.7 µm) compared to females (64.9 μm), a difference that was abolished when sex hormones were present (Fig. 2.1d). Male HPMEC sprout lengths decreased to 70.1 µm. In contrast, female HPMECs sprout length was not significantly different (88.5 μ m) in the presence of sex hormones.



Figure 2.1: Male HPMECs produce fewer, but longer, sprouts compared to female HPMECs. A) Male and female coated beads cultured in HFM and SM. Dashed yellow circles outline beads, arrow denotes sprouts. B) Percentage of beads that produced at least one sprout, mean \pm SD, n = 3 wells. C) Average number of sprouts per bead, n = 72-86 beads. D) Average maximal length of sprouts per bead, n = 72-86 beads. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, **** p < 0.0001.

2.3.2 Influence of sex-specific cell secretions on angiogenesis:

To test the influence of sex-specific secretomes, angiogenesis was assessed in the presence of conditioned media. HFM was conditioned by either male or female HPMECs grown in a monolayer and subsequently used to stimulate angiogenesis in male and female HPMECs (**Fig. 2.2a**). HPMECs cultured in a fibrin clot with unconditioned HFM served as a control. Neither male- nor female-conditioned media had a significant influence on the ability of male or female HPMECs to produce sprouts, with 60.0-88.2% beads with sprouts across conditions (**Fig. 2.2b**). Femaleconditioned media had no significant effects on the average number of sprouts in male (2.2 sprouts) or female (3.1 sprouts) HPMECs. While male-conditioned media did not significantly affect female HPMEC average number of sprouts (3.6 sprouts), it significantly decreased the average number of male sprouts (2.1) (**Fig. 2.2c**).

The average maximal length of sprouts in male HPMECs remained constant in all three conditions (99.7-105.4 μ m). In contrast, female HPMECs had dramatically longer sprouts compared to the control (64.9 μ m) compared to female (151.1 μ m) or male (178.3 μ m) conditioned media (**Fig. 2.2d**). This increase in length in the female HPMECs is ~2.5 times longer than controls.



Figure 2.2: HPMEC secretome influences angiogenesis in a sex-dependent manner. A) Male and female coated beads cultured in HFM conditioned by male or female HPMECs. Dashed yellow circles outline beads, arrows denote sprouts. B) Percentage of beads that produced at least one sprout, means ± SD, n = 3 wells. C) Average number of sprouts per bead, n = 72-104 beads. D) Average maximal length of sprouts, n = 72-104 beads. C denotes control, * p < 0.05 and **** p < 0.0001 compared to the sexmatched control.

2.3.3 Influence of sex hormones on cell secretions on angiogenesis:

The presence of sex hormones can influence the secretome of cells. To test the influence of sex hormones on sex-specific secretions, we conditioned sex hormone containing SM with male or female HPMECs grown in a monolayer and subsequently used it to stimulate angiogenesis in male and female HPMECs (**Fig. 2.3a**). HPMECs cultured in un-conditioned SM served as a control. Neither male- nor female-conditioned media in the presence of sex hormones had a significant influence on the

ability of female (60-84%) or male (54-81%) HPMECs to produce a sprout (Fig.
2.3b). These conditioned medias also did not influence female (2.2-3.3) or male (1.8-2.5) average number of sprouts (Fig. 2.3c).

The presence of sex hormones with male- and female-conditioned media abolished the HFM secretome response of female HPMECs having longer sprouts. Female HPMECs in conditioned SM (89.6-110.8 μ m) had lengths comparable to controls (**Fig. 2.3d**). Female HPMECs secrete factors that male HPMECs responded to in the presence of sex hormones, producing longer sprouts (107 μ m) than controls (69.8 μ m). In the presence of sex hormones, male HPMECs secretions had no significant influence over maximal sprout length in male HPMECs (92.8 μ m).



Figure 2.3: HPMEC response to the secretome is sex hormone dependent. A) Male and female coated beads cultured in SM (hormone containing) conditioned by male or female HPMECs. Dashed yellow circles outline beads, arrows denote sprouts. B) Percentage of beads that produced at least one sprout, means \pm SD, n = 3 wells. C) Average number of sprouts per bead, n = 59-86 beads. D) Average maximal length of sprouts, n = 59-86 beads. C denotes control, * p < 0.05 compared to the sex-matched control.

2.4 Discussion

Sex differences are prominent in pulmonary angiogenesis, a critical process for proper lung development²⁹. In this study, we characterized sex differences of human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells. Our objective was to identify sex differences in 3D angiogenesis and determine the role of exogenous factors in this process. In the absence of sex hormones, male and female HPMECs were equally likely to produce at least one sprout in response to pro-angiogenic factors. This demonstrates that both male and female lung endothelial cells respond to proangiogenic factors regardless of chromosomal identity. Both estrogen and testosterone play a role in sexspecific signaling and are expected to have some role in the observed phenotype of the HPMEC response to sprouting. When sex hormones were present in the medium, angiogenic sprouting was inhibited only in male HPMECs, with a lower percentage of beads containing sprouts. Therefore, we hypothesized that the inherent ability to respond to a pro-angiogenic factor by male and female HPMECs is the same; however, when exogenous sex hormones are present, tip cell formation is inhibited in male cells but not in female cells. Identifying which sex hormone is responsible for this inhibition in male pulmonary endothelial cells, as well as the underlying mechanism of that inhibition, should be pursued.

Once an endothelial cell responds to a pro-angiogenic factor, a complex signaling cascade inhibits neighboring cells from responding^{50,102–104}. This is canonically achieved through Delta like ligand 4 and Notch signaling^{50,102}. In the absence of sex hormones, female HPMECs produced more sprouts per bead than male HPMECs (**Fig. 2.1c**). This suggests that the area of inhibition over neighboring cells becoming tip cells is increased in male HPMECs. The presence of sex hormones did not influence the number of sprouts per bead in female HPMECs but did have a further inhibitory effect on male HPMECs, with fewer angiogenic sprouts per bead observed.

Angiogenesis requires not only the formation of a tip cell but also the coordination of a proliferative stalk^{47,104}. Contrary to the tip cell behaviors, in the absence of sex hormones, male HPMECs had longer sprouts compared to female HPMECs (Fig 2.1c). Combined, this represents a male and female phenotype where males produce fewer but longer sprouts compared to female HPMECs (Fig. 2.4a). The functional advantage of one phenotype over another is unclear. However, it is likely that the ability to change between different phenotypes in response to stressors such as hyperoxia and inflammation, which are superimposed onto the requirements of the developing and growing lung, may underpin functional outcomes. Consistent with the other parameters of angiogenesis, the sexual dimorphism of maximum sprout length was abolished when male and female HPMECs were exposed to sex hormonecontaining medium. Female HPMECs were unaffected by the presence of sex hormones, while male HPMECs exhibited decreased sprout length, further demonstrating that the presence of sex hormones had an overall inhibitory role in male angiogenesis (Fig. 2.4b).



Figure 2.4: Sex-specific angiogenesis phenotype and the influence of exogenous factors. A) Baseline phenotype: male HPMECs produce longer but fewer sprouts than females. B) Male HPMECs produce shorter and fewer sprouts in the presence of sex hormones. C) Female HPMECs produce longer sprouts in the presence of a female secretome. D) Sex hormones and a female secretome increase sprout length in male HPMECs but eliminate changes from the female secretome alone in female HPMECs.
E) Male HPMECs produce fewer sprouts while female HPMECs produce longer sprouts in the presence of a male secretome. F) Sex hormones in combination with the male secretome nullify the effects of either source independently, with male and female angiogenesis resembling the baseline phenotype. Created in Biorender.com

To address the secretome, we performed a bead sprouting angiogenesis assay with media conditioned by male or female HPMECs in the absence of exogenous sex hormones. The ability of male and female HPMECs to respond to pro-angiogenic factors and produce at least one sprout remained unchanged when male and female HPMECs were exposed to male or female conditioned media (Fig 2.2b). This was consistent even when sex hormones were present in the conditioned medium (Fig. **2.3b**). Interestingly, conditioned media from male HPMECs contain factors that decreased the number of sprouts from male but not female HPMECs (Fig 2.2c). The presence of sex hormones abolished this further decrease in sprout number of male HPMECs in response to male conditioned media (Fig. 2.3c). In contrast, both male and female HPMECs secreted factors that stimulated the elongation of sprouts in female HPMECs but had no influence on male HPMECs (Fig 2.2c). Again, the presence of sex hormones in the conditioned media abolished this effect on female HPMECs with the average maximal sprout length similar to control cells (Fig. 2.3c). In contrast, male HPMECs had increased maximal sprout lengths when exposed to the secretome of female HPMECs in the presence of sex hormones. Together, this demonstrates that male and female HPMECs not only have distinct secretomes but that these secretomes produce a response that is dependent upon both the presence of sex hormones and the sex of the receiving cells (Fig. 2.4c-f).

Chapter 3

ENDOTHELIAL CELL SEX DETERMINES MAGNITUDE OF RESPONSE TO SEX HORMONES IN ANGIOGENESIS

This chapter is adapted from the following manuscript in preparation: Hayward-Piatkovskyi, B; Clark, C; Gleghorn, JP. "Endothelial cell sex determines magnitude of response to sex hormones in angiogenesis." (2023) *in preparation*

3.1 Introduction

Bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD) is a chronic lung diseases that is characterized by impaired alveolarization and vascular rarefication and primarily affects prematurely born infants^{2,35,36}. BPD is associated with a significant sexual dimorphism where males are far more likely to develop BPD compared to their female counterparts, even when accounting for gestational age and birth weight^{2,29,36,38}. It is well established that male and female lungs are histologically distinct at 32 weeks of gestation or younger. In particular, female lungs have been shown to produce surfactant earlier than male lungs and the lung structures in females mature earlier, which results in a lower histological index of maturity in male infant lungs compared to female infant lungs^{30,38}. This could be partly due to the overall inhibitory role androgens play in early lung development^{29,38}. Sex differences have been identified in pulmonary vascular angiogenesis^{59,61,105}, a process that is necessary for proper alveolarization²⁰. We recently characterized a sex phenotype in pulmonary vascular angiogenesis where males produce fewer but longer sprouts¹⁰⁵. We further identified a role for sex hormones in this sexual dimorphism¹⁰⁵. We are continuing to build from

our previous work to tease out specific contributions of hormones to this interesting discovery.

Angiogenesis is a complex, multi-cellular migration process that is essential for proper lung development through the alveolarization stages²⁰. Upon stimulation from a pro-angiogenic factor, such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF), a responding endothelial cell will undergo a phenotype switch and gain a migratory phenotype to become what is known as a tip cell^{47,48}. Neighboring endothelial cells will respond by adopting a proliferative phenotype and become what are known as stalk cells^{47,48}. Sprout elongation can occur through this active proliferation in the stalk cells. The ability for the tissue to undergo angiogenesis heavily relies on the ability of endothelial cells to upregulate migratory behavior as well as increase the rate of proliferation. Our recent findings identified a sex phenotype in angiogenesis where males produced fewer but longer sprouts compared to female human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells (HPMECs), which indicates that there may be sex differences in both the proliferation and migration phenotypes of pulmonary endothelial cells¹⁰⁵. Other work on human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) have demonstrated sexual dimorphisms in angiogenesis using a tubal formation assay^{62,65}. A further look into proliferation and migration found that female HUVECs were both more proliferative and migratory than male HUVECs⁶⁵. In the case of HUVECs, these features of angiogenesis were also sex hormone sensitive, specifically to estrogen⁶⁵. These findings support a more detailed look at angiogenesis in pulmonary endothelial cells. Understanding the role hormones play in endothelial cell

phenotypes as well as pulmonary angiogenesis are critical as sex hormones are an important part of human development, and the hormone state in premature infants is unique.

Sex hormones are known to influence normal human development throughout gestation^{2,3}. There are key windows of time in normal human gestation where sex hormones are up- and down-regulated. Testicular testosterone in male fetuses is upregulated between 10 and 17 weeks gestation, with a substantial decrease after 24 weeks of gestation, where levels remain low through to birth^{2,3}. In contrast, fetal estradiol, which is present in male and female fetuses, steadily increases at 20 weeks gestation through to birth, where it will peak^{2,3}. This estrogen spike is not experienced in infants who are born prematurely, with a drop in estrogen in the order of 100 fold within the first day post preterm delivery^{2,4,40,41}.

These fluctuations in hormone levels throughout gestation, or the abrupt disruption in levels, are especially pertinent given the role sex hormones have been demonstrated to play in angiogenesis^{90,106,107}. In a rabbit model, treatment with estradiol substantially increased blood vessel density⁹⁰. Further, estradiol has been found to increase both HUVEC proliferation and migration¹⁰⁸. In contrast, androgens, such as testosterone and its derivative dihydrotestosterone (DHT), are associated with an overall inhibitory effect on lung development². With respect to angiogenesis, the literature is unclear on the overall role testosterone may play as there are reports of both beneficial and detrimental effects¹⁰⁹. One study¹¹⁰ found that testosterone decreased both HUVEC proliferation and migration. Our own studies indicated sex

hormones could impact the male angiogenesis phenotype where they produced even fewer and shorter sprouts, while female HPMECs were insensitive to sex hormones¹⁰⁵.

These previous findings demonstrate that there are striking sexual dimorphisms in angiogenesis, though the specific influence of exogenous factors still remains unclear as it relates to the pulmonary vasculature. We hypothesize that there is a sexual dimorphism in pulmonary endothelial behaviors and that sex hormones play a role in sex differences in angiogenesis. Our findings in this study support this hypothesis as female HPMECs have a higher proliferation rate, and both male and female HPMECs respond to E2 and DHT in angiogenesis. Surprisingly, the strongest angiogenic response is the positive influence of DHT on both male and female HPMECs, which represents a novel avenue of research as it relates to BPD.

3.2 Materials and methods

3.2.1 Cell culture

Human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells (HPMEC, ScienCell) were cultured on fibronectin-coated plates (2 μ g/cm²) in hormone free endothelial cell media (phenol-red free ECM, ScienCell) supplemented with 5% charcoal-stripped fetal bovine serum (HyClone), endothelial cell supplement (ScienCell), and 1% penicillin-streptomycin (ScienCell). Cultures were incubated in a humidified chamber 37° C supplemented with 5% CO₂. Three male (lots 11816, 11422, 16021) and three female (lots 17799, 17807, 15900) donors were used for all assays and were grown to near confluence (90-95%) before experimental use (passages 4-6).

3.2.2 Treatments

One molar stocks of E2 (MP Biomedicals) and DHT (Cayman Chemical) were prepared in dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO, Sigma-Aldrich) and stored at -20° C. Working solutions of 1000x (1-10 μ M) were prepared in DMSO and similarly stored at -20° C between uses. Controls were treated with DMSO (final well concentration of 0.1%) to account for solvent effects.

3.2.3 Direct cell count proliferation assay

Direct cell counts over 4 days was used to determine proliferation rates of male and female HPMECs cultured in hormone free medium. The total number of cells were counted using the NovoCyte flow cytometer (Agilent). Cells were seeded onto fibronectin coated ($2 \mu g/cm^2$) 24-well plates in triplicate at a density of 7500 cells per cm² and cultured in hormone free medium with media changes every 24 hours over the course of 4 days. On the day of counting, cells were washed 1x in phosphate buffered saline (PBS, Corning) and subsequently dry trypsinized with 0.05% trypsin-EDTA (Corning). Trypsin was added to wells, allowed to incubate for 10 seconds, and then removed. After about 30 seconds, cells were quenched with complete hormone free medium and transferred to tubes where they were immediately counted on the flow cytometer.

3.2.4 CyQUANT proliferation assay

The influence of sex hormones on proliferation was assessed using CyQUANT (Invitrogen) to quantify cell number. Cells were seeded onto fibronectin coated (2 μ g/cm²) 96-well plates in triplicate at a density of 10,000 cells per cm² and cultured in hormone free medium supplemented with either DMSO (0.1% final concentration), E2 (1-10 nM final concentration), or DHT (1-10 nM final concentration). At the time of

seeding, a standard curve of cells was plated and immediately placed at -80° C. Medium was changed every 24 hours on the cells in the proliferation assay over the course of 4 days. On the day of collection, plates were inverted to remove media from the wells before the plates were placed at -80° C. All samples were given at least 24 hours at -80° C before the CyQUANT quantification, which was performed following the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, on the day of quantification plates were thawed and then incubated with 1x lysis buffer containing the CyQUANT dye at room temperature for 15 minutes and then fluorescent intensity was determined at 480nm/520nm excitation/emission on a H1 Synergy microplate reader (Gen5 3.11). Cell number was determined using the linear equation of the standard curve with the y-intercept being set to the fluorescent intensity of the blank.

3.2.5 Migration assay

Near confluent monolayers (90-95%) of HPMECs were washed 1x in starvation medium (basal phenol-red free ECM medium (ScienCell) supplemented with endothelial cell supplement (ScienCell), 1% penicillin-streptomycin (ScienCell), and 0.2% bovine serum albumen (Fisher BioReagents) and then starved for 24 hours prior to seeding into the QCM Chemotaxis Cell Migration Assay, 96-well (8 μm) fluorimetric (Sigma-Aldrich). Starved HPMECs were seeded into transwells at 50,000 cells per well in starvation media that was treated with DMSO (0/1% final concentration), E2 (10 nM final concentration), or DHT (10 nM final concentration). At the time of seeding, a standard curve of cells were plated and immediately placed at -80° C. The outer well of transwells contained complete, serum containing hormone free medium supplemented with DMSO (0.1% final concentration), E2 (10 nM final concentration), E2 (10 nM final concentration). Cells were incubated in these transwells for 16 hours at 37° C. Following the manufacturer instructions, at the end of the 16 hours, the transwell inserts were inverted to remove non-migrated cells and the inserts were incubated in the kit provided detachment buffer for 30 minutes at 37° C with periodic gentle agitation. Samples were combined with 4x lysis buffer (1x final concentration) containing CyQUANT dye and incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes. Standard curve samples were thawed and similarly incubated in detachment and lysis buffer. Fluorescent intensity was determined at xx/xx excitation/emission using the H1 Synergy microplate reader (Gen5 3.11) and cell number was determined using the equation generated from a linear fit to the standard curve with the y-intercept being set to the fluorescent intensity of the blank.

3.2.6 Angiogenesis assay

A three-dimensional (3-D) fibrin gel bead assay was used to assess angiogenesis as previously described^{58,59,61,105}. Briefly, near confluent monolayers of male or female HPMECs were incubated at 40,000 cells per 750 collagen-coated cytodex-3 microcarrier beads (Sigma Aldrich) for 4 hours at 37° C with periodic agitation before static overnight incubation to generate cell coated beads. A 250 beads/mL suspension in 2 mg/mL fibrin (Millipore) and 0.15 U/mL of aprotnin (Sigma-Aldrich) was gelled with 0.625 U/mL of thrombin (Cayman Chemical) for 20 minutes. These gels were maintained in hormone free medium supplemented with DMSO, E2 (1-10 nM), or DHT (1-10 nM) over 4 days with media changes every 24 hours.

3.2.7 Immunofluorescent staining and imaging

Fibrin gels containing HPMEC coated beads were fixed, stained, and imaged as previously described^{59,61,105} in 4% paraformaldehyde (Thermo Scientific) with 0.1% Triton-X-100 (Thermo Scientific) for 2 hours at 4° C. Phalloidin-554 (Cell Signaling) and Hoechst (Invitrogen) were used as counterstains with an overnight incubation at 4°C. Images were taken on an epifluorescent microscope (Zeiss).

3.2.8 Statistical analysis

Data are expressed as the means \pm standard deviation (SD). A comparison of nonlinear fit test was performed on proliferation assay data and significance was determined at a p < 0.05. When null hypothesis was not rejected in this test, one curve was used to represent all data. For migration data, a one-way ANOVA was performed and significance was determined at p < 0.05. Normality tests were performed on sprout percentage, sprout number, and sprout length data. Sprout percentage data passed normality tests but had variable standard deviations and as such, were analyzed using Brown-Forsythe and Welch ANOVA where significance was determined at p < 0.05. Finally, both sprout number and sprout length did not pass the normality test and as such, were analyzed using the Kruskal-Wallis test where significance was determined at p < 0.05. All statistical analysis was preformed using GraphPad Prism software.

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Angiogenesis: A combination of proliferation and migration

Proliferation was assessed using direct cell counts on single donors of male and female HPMECs over 4 days of growth. HPMECs were cultured in hormone free medium, with daily media changes throughout the experiment. Female HPMECs had a doubling time of just over 21 hours while male HPMECs had a doubling time of just over 25 hours (**Fig. 3.1A**). This demonstrates a sex difference in proliferation rate where female HPMECs proliferate faster than male HPMECs, specifically having a proliferation rate that is approximately 3.7 hours faster than male HPMECs. Migration was assessed using a transwell system where 5% FBS served as the chemotactic agent to stimulate HPMEC migration. While male and female HPMECs responded to the stimulated conditions, there were no observed sex differences in the capacity for migration (**Fig. 3.1B**). There was a significantly higher number (3460 cells) of male HPMECs that migrated compared to the unstimulated male HPMEC control (1820 cells). Similarly, there was a significantly higher number (4487) of female HPMECs that migrated compared to the unstimulated female HPMEC control (2227).



Figure 3.1: Female HPMECs proliferate faster than male HPMECs but both male and female HPMECs are equally migratory, A) Male and female HPMEC proliferation over 4 days when cultured in hormone free medium. n = 9 per sex, statistical analysis: comparison of nonlinear fit, Female $R^2 = 0.6855$, Male $R^2 = 0.5436$; B) Male and female HPMEC migration in 16 hours when cultured in hormone free medium. n = 17-18 per sex, statistical analysis: One-way ANOVA. SF-F: serum free female, SF-M: serum free male, F: female, M: male. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, **** p < 0.0001

3.3.2 Female HPMEC proliferation and migration are sex hormone insensitive

Proliferation was assessed over 4 days in a 96<u>-well plate</u> using the CyQUANT DNA dye proliferation kit. Doubling times across E2 conditions ranged from 1.939-2.468 days with no significant differences in the curves and so the null hypothesis was rejected and a single curve was used to represent the proliferation data (**Fig. 3.2A**). This demonstrates that female HPMEC proliferation is insensitive to E2. Doubling times across DHT conditions ranged from 1.895-2.445 days with no significant differences in the curves, so the null hypothesis was also rejected and a single curve was used to represent the proliferation data (**Fig. 3.2B**). Finally, female migration was assessed in the presence of E2 (10 nM) or DHT (10 nM). Control female HPMECs had an average of 4487 cells migrate while female HPMECs stimulated with E2 had 4468 and DHT had 4314 cells migrate (**Fig. 3.2C**). This data demonstrates no significant differences in the number of migrated cells in the migration assay.



Figure 3.2: E2 and DHT do not influence female HPMEC proliferation or migration A) Female HPMEC proliferation over 4 days when cultured in hormone free medium and exposed to increasing doses of E2 (1-10 nM). n = 5, statistical analysis: comparison of nonlinear fit, one curve for all datasets $R^2 = 0.804$; B) Female HPMEC proliferation over 4 days when cultured in hormone free medium and exposed to increasing doses of DHT (1-10 nM). n = 5, statistical analysis: comparison of nonlinear fit, one curve for all datasets $R^2 = 0.7873$; C) Female HPMEC migration in 16 hours when cultured in hormone free medium and exposed to E2 (10 nM) or DHT (10 nM). C: DMSO control. n = 18

3.3.3 Male HPMEC proliferation and migration are sex hormone insensitive

Similar to the female HPMECs, single donor male HPMEC proliferation was assassed over 4 days using the DNA dye CyQUANT proliferation assay. Doubling times across E2 conditions for male HPMECs ranged between 2.843-3.548 days with no significant differences between the curves, so one curve was used to represent the proliferation data (**Fig. 3.3A**). Similarly, the doubling times across DHT conditions for male HPMECs ranged between 2.908-3.778 days, again with no significant differences between the curves and so one curve was used to represent the proliferation data (**Fig. 3.3B**). Finally, migration was assessed for male HPMECs in the presence of E2 (10 nM) or DHT (10 nM). Control male HPMECs had an average of 3460 migrated cells while E2 stimulated male HPMECs had an average of 3224 cells and DHT stimulated had 2152 cells migrated (**Fig. 3.3C**). There were no significant differences between these means.



Figure 3.3: E2 and DHT do not influence male HPMEC proliferation or migration A) Male HPMEC proliferation over 4 days when cultured in hormone free medium and exposed to increasing doses of E2 (1-10 nM). n = 4, statistical analysis: comparison of nonlinear fit, one curve for all datasets R² = 0.8515; B) Male HPMEC proliferation over 4 days when cultured in hormone free medium and exposed to increasing doses of DHT (1-10 nM). n = 4, statistical analysis: comparison of nonlinear fit, one curve for all datasets R² = 0.8038; C) Male HPMEC migration in 16 hours when cultured in hormone free medium and exposed to E2 (10 nM) or DHT (10 nM). C: DMSO control. n = 17

3.3.4 Female HPMECs respond to E2 stimulation in angiogenesis

Angiogenesis was assessed using a bead sprouting assay in hormone free medium that was supplemented with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (1-10 nM) to assess the role E2 plays on female HPMEC angiogenesis. There is no influence from E2 on the likelihood of female HPMECs to produce at least one sprout, with all conditions having between 78.4-88.42% beads with at least one sprout (**Fig. 3.4A**). Interestingly, exposure to E2 does influence female HPMEC sprout length. The average number of sprouts in the solvent control DMSO (0.1%) condition was 2.2 sprouts per bead (**Fig. 3.4B**). This number increases to 2.863 sprouts per bead in as little as 1 nM of E2. Average sprout number was also significantly increased in 5 and 10 nM of E2, being 2.539 and 2.636, respectively. In contrast to the significant influence on sprout number, there were no significant differences in the maximum sprout length in response to E2 stimulation (**Fig. 3.4C**). The average max sprout length values ranged from 130.2-145.2 µm across all conditions.



Figure 3.4: E2 increases number of sprouts in female HPMECs, A) Percentage of female HPMEC coated beads that produced at least one sprout when cultured in hormone free medium and stimulated with either DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (1-10 nM), means ± SD, n = 9 wells; B) average number of sprouts per bead in female HPMECs, n = 184-219 beads; C) average maximal length of sprouts in female HPMECs, n = 184-219 beads. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001

3.3.5 E2 decreases sprout number in male HPMECs

The influence of E2 was also assessed in male HPMECs using the bead sprouting assay for angiogenesis. Male HPMECs were also cultured in hormone free medium supplemented with either DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (1-10 nM) over the course of 4 days in the bead sprouting assay. Similar to the female response, male HPMECs did not have a significant response to E2 as it relates to the likelihood of producing at least one sprout (**Fig. 3.5A**). The average sprout percentage ranged between 82.11-85.52% of beads producing at least one sprout. Of the beads that produced at least one sprout, male HPMECs in the control condition that were treated with DMSO (0.1%) had an average of 3.136 sprouts per bead (**Fig. 3.5B**). There were no significant differences in average number of sprouts exposed to 1 nM (2.968) and 10 nM (2.908) of E2, while there was a significant decrease in the number of sprouts exposed to 5 nM of E2 (2.379). Similar to the female HPMEC response, there were no significant changes to

the max sprout length in male HPMEC exposed to E2 (1-10 nM) (Fig. 3.5C). Across all conditions, the average sprout lengths range from 120.2-159.1 μ m.



Figure 3.5: 5 nM of E2 causes a significant decrease in sprout number in male HPMECs A) Percentage of male HPMEC coated beads that produced at least one sprout when cultured in hormone free medium and stimulated with either DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (1-10 nM), means ± SD, n = 6-9 wells;
B) average number of sprouts per bead in male HPMECs, n = 155-184 beads; C) average maximal length of sprouts in male HPMECS, n = 155-184 beads. ** p < 0.01

3.3.6 Female HPMECs have a significant increase in sprout number and length in response to DHT

The influence of DHT was assessed in female HPMECs using the bead sprouting assay of angiogenesis. Female HPMECs were exposed to either DMSO (0.1%) or DHT (1-10 nM) over 4 days before angiogenesis was assessed. There was no significant influence from DHT over the likelihood of female HPMECs to produce at least one sprout, all conditions ranging between 86.38-88.85% beads with sprouts (**Fig. 3.6A**). As already reported, the average number of sprouts for female HPMECs was 2.194 sprouts per bead. The presence of DHT at any dose caused a significant increase in the average number of sprouts, jumping to 3.368 (1 nM), 3.866 (5 nM), and 3.639 (10 nM) sprouts per bead in DHT treated conditions (**Fig. 3.6B**). The average maximal length of female HPMEC sprouts in the control condition was 136.4 μ m (**Fig. 3.6C**). A low dose of DHT, 1 nM, did not result in a significant change in average sprout length (161.3 μ m). Higher doses of DHT, however, did result in significant increases in maximal sprout lengths in female HPMECs, specifically 5 nM and 10 nM DHT treated conditions had 249.2 and 216.5 μ m sprouts, respectively.



Figure 3.6: DHT significantly increases sprout number and length in female HPMECs
A) Percentage of female HPMEC coated beads that produced at least one sprout when cultured in hormone free medium and stimulated with either DMSO (0.1%) or DHT (1-10 nM), means ± SD, n = 6-9 wells; B) average number of sprouts per bead in female HPMECs, n = 95-217 beads; C) average maximal length of sprouts in female HPMECs, n = 95-217 beads. * p < 0.05, **** p < 0.0001

3.3.7 DHT significantly increases male HPMEC angiogenic response

The influence of DHT was also assessed on male HPMEC angiogenesis ability using the bead sprouting assay. Single donor male HPMECs were cultured in hormone free medium and exposed to DMSO (0.1%) or doses of DHT (1-10 nM) over 4 days before angiogenesis was assessed. All doses of DHT had significant increases in the likelihood of beads to produce at least one sprout (**Fig. 3.7A**). Specifically, percentages jumped from 83.87% (DMSO) to 99.45% (1 nM DHT), 100% (5 nM DHT), and 96.17% (10 nM DHT). Similarly, there is a significant increase in the average sprout number in male HPMECs treated with DHT (**Fig. 3.7B**). Sprout number in control (DMSO) was an average of 3.136 sprouts per bead and increases to 4.908 (1 nM DHT), 5.214 (5 nM DHT), and 5.258 (10 nM DHT) sprouts per bead in the DHT conditions. Equally impressive are the similarly significant increases in average maximum sprout length after DHT stimulation. DMSO control male HPMECs had an average maximum sprout length of 149.4 μ m, which is increased to 265.3 μ m in just 1 nM of DHT (**Fig. 3.7C**). 5 nM of DHT resulted in a similar sprout length to 1 nM of DHT, around 266.6 μ m in length. Interestingly, 10 nM of DHT produced the longest sprout length at 349.1 μ m, which is significantly greater than both the control and 5 nM DHT treated conditions.



Figure 3.7: DHT significantly increases the ability to sprout, number of sprouts, and length of sprouts in male HPMECs A) Percentage of male HPMEC coated beads that produced at least one sprout when cultured in hormone free medium and stimulated with either DMSO (0.1%) or DHT (1-10 nM) means \pm SD, n = 6 wells; B) average number of sprouts per bead in male HPMECs, n = 112-153 beads; C) average maximal length of sprouts in male HPMECs, n = 112-153 beads. ** p < 0.01, **** p < 0.0001
3.4 Discussion

Angiogenesis is a complex, multi-cellular process that is responsible for vascularizing new tissue, which includes pulmonary tissue²⁰. The two major components of angiogenesis are proliferation, the phenotype present in the stalk of a sprout, and migration, the phenotype present in the tip of the sprout^{47,48}. Female HPMECs are significantly more proliferative than male HPMECs in a proliferation assay, which serves as a measure of the maximum potential of cells to proliferate. The rate limiting step in sprout elongation is proliferation⁷⁶, this data suggests that males will hit this restriction before female HPMECs. Under normal baseline conditions, based on our previously reported data, male and female HPMECs have comparable sprout lengths so this suggests that under normal conditions, in the absence of sex hormones, female HPMECs at least are not hitting their maximum proliferation rate in the stalk¹⁰⁵.

Interestingly, the rate of proliferation in both male and female HPMECs is insensitive to sex hormones. This indicates that the sex difference in proliferation is intrinsic to cells. This can be inferred due to the lack of response to sex hormones, as outlined in approaches to studying sex differences^{1,111}. Future work on pulmonary endothelial cell proliferation should be focused on sex chromosomal effects for an identification of the source of the sexual dimorphism in proliferation¹¹¹. Another factor that should be considered for our reported findings is that charcoal-stripping of FBS strips out hormones as well as fatty acids¹¹². The lack of fatty acids is especially important to consider due to the role they play in endothelial cell proliferation, specifically that fatty acid oxidation (FAO) is upregulated in endothelial cells as a way to efficiently produce deoxyribonucleotides^{49,71}. This highlights the consideration of the fatty acid content of hormone free medium in sex differences studies.

51

Endothelial cells are responsible for the barrier function in blood vessels and under normal conditions, have a very low propensity towards migration as they remain in a quiescent state⁴⁹. A migratory phenotype can be activated in endothelial cells through exogenous stimulation. In the context of angiogenesis, this takes the form of a proangiogenic factor⁴⁹, in an *in vitro* model of migration, this can simply be through serum stimulation. We identified endothelial cell migration as a sex-independent factor as both male and female HPMECs respond with an equal amount of cell numbers. This response is also sex hormone independent. We wanted to establish any baseline sex differences in migration, but it is important to note that sex differences may arise as a result of a sex dimorphism in response to the stimulating factor. Specifically, there could be a sex difference in migration when stimulated by vascular endothelial cell growth factor (VEGF) as it has been reported that female human umbilical vein endothelial cells (HUVECs) have increased migration when stimulated by VEGF compared to male HUVECs¹¹³. Future work to understand sex differences in cellular migration should include a panel of proangiogenic factors.

E2 is generally thought to be proangiogenic, which is in part due to the link that has been reported between E2 and VEGF⁸⁹. VEGF and VEGF receptors have been shown to have increased expression in endothelial cells after stimulation with E2⁸⁹. Further, E2 has been reported to significantly increase both Notch and delta like ligand 4 (Dll4) activation in HUVECs, which are also involved in VEGF signaling and control angiogenesis¹⁰⁶. We found the female HPMECs had no change in sprout length as a result of E2 treatment (**Fig. 3.8A**), which is consistent with other findings in HUVECs¹⁰⁶. Surprisingly, we did see an increase in the number of sprouts in female HPMECs exposed to E2, which is counter to what would be expected given that E2 is

52

associated with an increase in Dll4¹⁰⁶ which has been reported to decrease number of sprouts¹⁰⁴. This could be due, in part, to a higher expression of a Dll4 regulator, micro RNA (miR) 30-a which has been reported to be expressed at higher levels in female pulmonary endothelial cells compared to male cells⁵⁹. Male HPMECs had a significant decrease in the number of sprouts at 5 nM E2, which is consistent with what we expected based on the literature. Our data suggests there is something unique about the 5 nM dose of E2 as the 1 and 10 nM dose of E2 had no significant effects in male HPMECs, which we suggest should be followed up in future studies.



Figure 3.8: Summary of the influence of E2 and DHT on angiogenesis A) influence of E2 on sprouting angiogenesis and B) influence of DHT on sprouting angiogenesis. Top teal represents male response and bottom orange represents female response.

We found that DHT was strongly stimulatory in female and male HPMECs in the angiogenesis response, drastically increasing sprout number and length in male and female HPMECs (Fig. 3.8B). Generally speaking, DHT is typically associated with inhibitory effects during development, specifically in the lung², though the literature is unclear on the effect as it relates to endothelial cell biology^{109,110}. One study has linked DHT to VEGF signaling, but it is dependent upon the sex of the cells, specifically it is only reported to have this link in male endothelial cells⁹². Our data highlights there is a female response in the pulmonary endothelial cells, but our data also supports that the female response is more attenuated than the male HPMEC response. Specifically, female HPMEC maximal sprout length only responded at higher doses of DHT and there was no change in the likelihood of sprouting. In male HPMECs, on the other hand, there was a strong response to the smallest doses of DHT in all parameters of angiogenesis assessed in this study. Further, the maximal sprout length demonstrated a further increase at the highest tested dose of 10 nM DHT. Taken together, these represent important findings on the role of DHT in HPMEC angiogenesis, findings that should be further investigated.

Chapter 4

PULMONARY ENDOTHELIAL SEX DIMORPHISM IN METABOLISM AND THE LINK TO PPARγ

This chapter is adapted from the following manuscript in preparation: Hayward-Piatkovskyi, B; Gleghorn, JP. "Pulmonary endothelial sex dimorphism in metabolism and the link to PPARy." (2023) *in preparation*

4.1 Introduction

Extremely premature infants account for 2% of all births and requires extensive life-saving therapies, specifically mechanical ventilation with high supplemental oxygen^{2,36,38}. The effect of these therapies on the still developing lung results in increased inflammation, tissue damage, disrupted alveolarization, and disrupted angiogenesis, all factors that increase the risk of developing bronchopulmonary dysplasia (BPD)^{33–37}. These disruptions in lung development can result in impaired alveolarization and vascular rarefication, further complicating gas exchange in the lung, and are the underlying conditions that result in infants continuing to need oxygen therapy^{33–35,38}. While the treatment of prematurely born infants is uniform, males are far more likely to develop BPD compared to their female counterparts even when accounting for age of prematurity and birth weight^{2,29,36,38,60}. Sex differences in lung angiogenesis have recently been identified as possible sources of this sexual dimorphism^{2,29,38,60,61,105}. Despite these findings, the mechanisms that underlie these differences has only begun to be explored.

The histological index of maturity in male infant lungs at 32 weeks of gestation or younger tend to be lower compared to female infant lungs of the same gestational age^{30,38}. These differences may be due, in part, to sex differences in pulmonary angiogenesis, a process that is critical to proper lung development^{2,20,42,105}. In fact, if angiogenesis is inhibited in the lung during the alveolarization stage of lung development, proper alveolarization is abolished²⁰. Further, pulmonary angiogenesis has been indicated as having a sexual dimorphism in human *in vitro* models, as well as in mouse and rat *in vivo* models^{20,59,61}. In an effort to further characterize these differences, we have previously identified a sex phenotype in pulmonary vascular angiogenesis where male endothelial cells produce fewer but longer sprouts compared to female endothelial cells¹⁰⁵. Despite these findings, this remains an understudied area of BPD research and further identification of molecular mechanisms behind the sex phenotype are needed.

Angiogenesis is a complex coordination in endothelial cells where a subpopulation must upregulate migratory pathways while another subset must upregulate proliferative pathways^{2,105}. These endothelial cell phenotypes can be categorized further by the endothelial cell metabolism, specifically that the migratory tip cells upregulate glycolysis while the rapidly dividing stalk cells upregulate fatty acid oxidation (FAO), a cellular metabolism pathway that is normally downregulated^{67,70}. Fatty acid carbons produced by FAO give rise to aspartate, an efficient precursor for nucleotides, and points to the role FAO plays in allowing endothelial cells to quickly generate materials needed for DNA replication⁷¹. In fact, blocking FAO results in angiogenesis defects, specifically reducing HUVEC proliferation but not migration⁷¹. Glycolysis can provide an alternative pathway source for nucleotide precursors, but this pathway is far less efficient and drastically reduces the rate of proliferation needed to elongate stalks in angiogenesis⁷¹.

Cellular metabolism is also important for mitigating oxidative stress with FAO being implicated to play a role in mitigating reactive oxygen species (ROS) in the

vasculature⁷³. In fact, FAO has been reported to specifically protect the lung vascular endothelial cells from supplemental oxygen-induced hyperoxia^{72,73}. The transcription factor peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR γ) is heavily involved in FAO and is reported to both directly scavenge ROS as well as up- and downregulate pathways to reduce ROS within the cell⁸⁰. Further, PPARy has been implicated in BPD, specifically it's been reported that those infants who develop BPD have lower levels of PPAR γ^{80} . Most importantly, PPAR γ is an angiogenesis related transcription factor that has been reported to exhibit a striking sexual dimorphism across multiple cell types where females generally have a higher expression and activity of PPARy compared to males^{75,76,81}. In fact, loss of PPARy activity completely abolishes angiogenesis⁷⁶. It is worth noting that not only does there exist a sexual dimorphism in PPARy activity, but that this transcription factor is also influenced by the presence of the estrogen and testosterone sex hormone^{82,114,115}. Specifically, estrogen can increase PPARy activity as it is a co-factor while testosterone has been shown to inhibit PPARy expression^{73,82,115}. These findings represent the meticulous work done around PPARy signaling and these previous findings make PPARy an attractive molecular target for sex differences in pulmonary angiogenesis as they relate to BPD.

Sex differences have recently been a focus of research in the context of angiogenesis and striking differences have been reported in the literature. Additionally, great advancements have been made in understanding the role of cellular metabolism in angiogenesis as well as the role endothelial metabolism plays in mitigating oxidative stress. Due to the critical role endothelial cell metabolism plays in not only angiogenesis, but also in mitigating oxygen-associated damage, molecular mechanisms that relate to these processes provide an interesting target of

57

investigation. PPAR γ unifies these processes as a sexually dimorphic transcription factor that sits at the center of cellular metabolism, angiogenesis, and ROS mitigation. While there has been extensive work on PPAR γ in other cell types, our aim is to provide a focused study on the role PPAR γ plays in the sexual dimorphism in pulmonary endothelial cells within the context of cell metabolism and angiogenesis. We hypothesize that male and female pulmonary vascular endothelial cells exhibit sex differences in their metabolism that contribute to the sexual dimorphism that exists in pulmonary endothelial cells angiogenesis. We further hypothesis that these differences are due, in part, to a sexual dimorphism in PPAR γ .

4.2 Materials and methods

4.2.1 Cell culture

Human pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells (HPMEC, ScienCell, male lots: 16021, 11816, 11422, female lots: 15900, 17807, 17799) were cultured in hormone free endothelial cell medium (phenol-red free ECM, ScienCell) supplemented with 5% charcoal-stripped fetal bovine serum (HyClone), endothelial cell supplement (ScienCell), and 1% penicillin-strepomycin (ScienCell) on fibronectin-coated plates (2 μ g/cm²). Cultures were maintained at 37° C supplemented with 5% CO₂. All donors were grown to near confluence (90-95%) before experimental use (passages 4-6) and lifted with 0.05% trypsin-EDTA (Corning).

4.2.2 Treatments

Stocks of E2 (1 M, MP Biomedicals), DHT (1 M, Cayman Chemical), rosiglitazone (1 M, Cayman Chemical), and GW 9662 (1 M, Cayman Chemical) were prepared in dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO, Sigma-Aldrich) and stored at -20° C. Working solutions of 1000x (1-10 μ M for E2 and DHT; 0.1-10 mM for rosiglitazone and GW 9662) in DMSO were similarly stored at -20° C between uses, in aliquots to limit freeze-thaw cycles. Controls were treated with DMSO (final well concentration 0.1%) to account for solvent effects.

4.2.3 Western blotting

HPMECs were cultured for 2 days in hormone free medium containing DMSO (0.1%), E2 (1-10 nM), DHT (1-10 nM), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), rosiglitazone (10 μ M) and E2 (5 nM), GW 9662 (0.1 µM), or GW 9662 (0.1 µM) and E2 (5 nM) with media changes every 24 hours. Western blotting was performed as previously described¹¹⁶ with slight modifications. Samples were washed with cold phosphate buffered saline (PBS, Corning) and extracted in 1x Laemmli's buffer (250 nM Tris pH 6.8, 40% glycerol, 8% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), 6% beta-mercapto ethanol, 0.05% bromophenol blue). SDS-PAGE was performed on 10% polyacrylamide gels and run using the Quadra Mini Vertical Blotting System (Expedeon, Abcam) using RunBlue TEO-Tricine run buffer (Expedeon). Electrophoresis was performed for approximately 1.5 hours running at 120 V with an ice pack and stir bar in the electrophoresis tank. Proteins were transferred to nitrocellulose membranes (GE Healthcare) for 10 minutes at 25 V using a Power Blotter system (Invitrogen, Thermo Fisher Scientific) in Pierce 1-Step Transfer Buffer (Thermo Scientific). Membranes were blocked in 5% milk (Omniblok, AmericanBIO) for 1 hour at room temperature with rocking before being incubated with primary antibody overnight in 5% milk at 4° C with rocking. Membranes were washed 3x in tris-buffered saline with 0.1% Tween-20 (TBST) for 5 minutes each wash with rocking at room temperature. Membranes were incubated with secondary antibody in 5% milk at room temperature with rocking for 1 hour

before being washed 3x in TBST for 5 minutes for each wash with rocking at room temperature. SuperSignal West Femto Maximum Sensitivity (Thermo Fisher) was used to develop blots which were visualized using the UVP ChemiDocIt (UVP) imaging system. Antibodies that were used: PPAR γ (EPR18516, Abcam, 1:1000), β actin (8H10D10, Cell Signaling, 1:5000), HRP-conjugated anti-mouse or anti-rabbit secondaries (LI-COR, 1:20,000).

4.2.4 Seahorse assay

Metabolic profiling of male and female HPMECs were performed using Seahorse assays (Agilent) as previously described^{117,118} and following manufacturers guidelines with slight modifications. Approximately 24 hours prior to the start of metabolic analysis, Seahorse XFe96 Cell Culture Microplates (Agilent) were coated with fibronectin (2 μ g/cm²) and seeded with male or female HPMECs at a density of 40,000 cells per well in hormone free medium that was supplemented with DMSO (0.1%), E2 (5 nM), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), rosiglitazone (10 μ M) and E2 (5 nM), GW 9662 (0.1 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) and E2 (5 nM). The Seahorse XFe96 FluxPak (Agilent) was hydrated in 200 μ L of molecular water (HyClone) per well overnight at 37° C in an incubator that had no external CO₂. Molecular water on the probe plate was replaced with Seahorse XF Calibrant Solution (Agilent) 1 hour in advance of starting the metabolism assay. HPMECs were washed once with assay media, which was the Agilent supplied Seahorse XF DMEM medium, pH 7.4 supplemented with glucose (10 μ M), glutamine (2 μ M), and pyruvate (1 μ M).

This assay medium was also supplemented with the corresponding drug treatments the cells were previously exposed to in washing and final assay medium.

Cells were incubated at 37° C in a non-CO₂ incubator for 1 hour prior to start of the metabolic profiling. The probe plate was loaded with the Seahorse XF Long Chain Fatty Acid Oxidation Stress Test (Agilent) reagents, resuspended in assay medium so that final well concentrations would be as follows: etomoxir (4 μ M), oligomycin (1.5 μ M), FCCP (1 μ M), and rotenone/antimycin A (0.5 μ M) immediately before beginning the assay. Etomoxir inhibits carnitine palmitoyltransferase-1 (CPT1a), therefore blocking the uptake of fatty acids into the mitochondria and preventing FAO. Oligomycin inhibits ATPase activity and therefore blocks any ATP generated in the mitochondria, while FCCP mimics a high energy demand in the cells, stimulating maximal mitochondrial ATP production. Finally, rotenone/antimycin A block electron transporters in the mitochondria, completely blocking ATP generation in the mitochondria due to cellular respiration and therefore any oxygen consumption is due to proton leak and not cellular respiration. Etomoxir, oligomycin, and rotenone/antimycin a were used as Agilent assay suggested concentrations as these concentrations were determined to be effective in optimization experiments (data not shown). Seeding density and FCCP concentration gradients were tested for optimal dosage which was then used in the data reported here.

The Seahorse XFe96 Analyzer (Agilent) was used to perform metabolic analysis and the corresponding Wave software was used for the assay analysis. Calculations for total ATP, the ratio of ATP generated by glycolysis and mitochondrial sources, and the max and spare capacity were generated using the Agilent provided equations within the Wave software. See Appendix A for more equation details. For calculating the percentage of mitochondrial ATP generated in FAO, the total mitochondria ATP generated at baseline and after stimulation with

61

etomoxir was used. Details of this equation, which was not provided by Wave, is also in Appendix A. Data represent the average of 3 wells per condition for each biological replicate. More specifically, each n contains 3 technical replicates that are averaged to generate that single data point.

4.2.5 Angiogenesis assay

A fibrin gel bead assay was used to assess three-dimensional (3-D) angiogenesis as previously described ^{58,59,61,105}. Briefly, collagen-coated cytodex-3 microcarrier beads (Sigma Aldrich) were incubated with male or female HPMECs at 40,000 cells per 750 beads for 4 hours with periodic agitation at 37° C and then incubated statically overnight. Beads were resuspended in 2 mg/mL fibrin (Millipore) and 0.15 U/mL of aprotnin (Sigma Aldrich) at 250 beads/mL and gelled with 0.625 U/mL of thrombin (Cayman Chemical) for 20 minutes. These fibrin gels were maintained in hormone free medium supplemented with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), rosiglitazone (10 μ M) with E2 (5 nM), GW 9662 (0.1 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) and E2 (5 nM) over 4 days with media changes every day.

4.2.6 Immunofluorescent staining and imaging

HPMEC coated beads in fibrin clots were fixed, stained, and imaged as previously described . Briefly, gels were fixewd in 4% paraformaldehyde (Thermo Scientific) containing 0.1% Triton-X-100 (Thermo Scientific) for 2 hours at 4° C then counterstained with phalloidin-553 (Cell Signaling, Danvers, MA) and Hoechst (Invitrogen) overnight at 4° C. Images were taken on an epifluorescent microscope (Zeiss).

4.2.7 Statistical analysis

Data are expressed as the means \pm standard deviation (SD). A welch's t-test was used for all tests in which 2 means were being compared, specifically for the western blot quantitation, total ATP, max capacity ATP, and spare capacity ATP comparisons that are made between male and female HPMECs or control and E2. A 2way ANOVA was used for all comparisons related to ATP production rate (%) and mitoATP production rate (%). Western quantitation data where multiple comparisons were made were analyzed using a one-way ANOVA. Normality tests were performed on multiple comparisons data with multiple comparisons that were related to total APT, max capacity total ATP, spare capacity ATP, percentage sprouted, average sprout number, and average maximal length of sprouts. Total ATP, max capacity total ATP, spare capacity ATP, and percentage sprouted passed the normality test and were analyzed using the Brown-Forsythe and Welch ANOVA due to variable standard deviations. The Kruskal-Wallis test was used for the average sprout number and average maximal length of sprouts comparison due to the data showing a non-normal distribution. All significance was determined for p < 0.05. All statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism software.

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Baseline HPMEC PPARy expression and metabolism profile

Western blot analysis was used to assess relative expression levels of PPAR γ in male and female HPMECs (**Fig. 4.1A**). Female HPMECs had significantly high expression of PPAR γ compared to male HPMECs with females having 0.5853 PPAR γ to actin and males having 0.2009 PPAR γ to actin (**Fig. 4.1B**). In contrast, male HPMECs had a significantly higher total ATP output, producing an average of 19,116 ATP pmol per minute per cell compared to the 12,567 pmol of APT per minute per cell in female HPMECs (**Fig. 4.1C**). Both the max capacity (**Fig. 4.1D**) and spare capacity (**Fig. 4.1E**) ATP production followed a similar trend. Male HPMEC max capacity of ATP production was 6,316 pmol of ATP per minute per cell and the spare capacity was 4,200 pmol of ATP per minute per cell. Female HPMEC max capacity of ATP production was 3,530 pmol of ATP per minute per cell with a spare capacity of 2,249 pmol of ATP per minute per cell. There were no significant sex differences in the percent ATP production rate attributed to either glycolysis or mitochondrial sources with male HPMECs using glycolysis to generate around 51.6% of the total ATP (**Fig. 4.1F**). Similarly, the amount of mitochondrial ATP that was generated by FAO was not different between male and female HPMECs (**Fig. 4.1G**). FAO in male HPMECs generated around 1.604% of the total mitochondrial ATP while FAO in female HPMECs generated around 0.6056% of the total mitochondrial ATP.



Figure 4.1: Male HPMECs have lower expression of PPAR γ but are more metabolically active than female HPMECs, A) Top: representative images of a western blot of male and female HPMECs probed for PPAR γ with actin as a loading control, Bottom: quantitation of western blots, n = 6 per sex; B) total baseline ATP generated by male and female HPMECs at baseline, n = 11-12 per sex; C) total maximum capacity ATP generated by male and female HPMECs, n = 11-12; D) total spare capacity ATP in male and female HPMECs, n = 11-12; E) percentage of ATP generated by glycolysis or the mitochondria in male and female HPMECs, n = 11-12; F) percentage of mitochondrial ATP generated by FAO in male and female HPMECs, n = 11-12. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01

4.3.2 Influence of sex hormones on male HPMEC metabolism and PPARy expression

Changes in PPARγ expression in Male HPMECs exposed to DMSO (control, 0.1%), E2 (1-10 nM), or DHT (1-10 nM) were determined using western blot looking at fold changes as compared to the control (**Fig. 4.2A**). There was no significant change in the expression of PPARγ in response to E2 treatments, where the control was set at 1 and the resulted fold changes were 0.933 (1 nM E2), 0.871 (5 nM E2), and 0.8163 (10 nM E2) (**Fig. 4.2B**). Similarly, there were no significant changes in PPARγ expression as a result of exposure to DHT in male HPMECs, fold changes were 1.274 (1 nM DHT), 1.04 (5 nM DHT), and 0.9678 (10 nM DHT) (**Fig. 4.2C**). Looking at the influence of E2 (5 nM) on total ATP production in male HPMECs, there were again no significant changes due to E2 treatment, average production at baseline was 19,116 pmol ATP per minute per cell and E2 treated was 22,555 pmol ATP per minute per cell (**Fig. 4.2E**) and spare (**Fig. 4.2F**) capacity of ATP production. Max capacity at baseline produced and average of 7,802 pmol ATP per minute per cell and E2 treatment produced 8,146 pmol ATP per minute per cell. This resulted in a spare

capacity of an average of 5,245 pmol ATP per minute per cell in controls and 5,485 pmol ATP per minute per cell in E2 treated male HPMECs. There were also no significant changes in the source of ATP with control male HPMECs generating around 51.6% of their ATP from glycolysis and E2 (5 nM) treated male HPMECs generating around 45.56% of their ATP from glycolysis (**Fig. 4.2G**). Similarly, the amount of mitochondrial ATP that was generated from FAO was comparable between control (1.604%) and E2 (6.652%) treated male HPMECs (**Fig. 4.2H**).



Figure 4.2: PPARy expression and metabolic activity in male HPMECs is sex hormone insensitive, A) Top: representative images of a western blot of male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (1-10 nM) and probed for PPARy with actin as a loading control, Bottom: quantitation of western blots, n = 4; B) total baseline ATP generated by male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 12; C) total max capacity ATP generated by male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 12; D) total spare capacity ATP in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 12; E) percentage of ATP generated by glycolysis or the mitochondria in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 12; F) percentage of mitochondrial ATP generated by FAO in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 12

4.3.3 Influence of sex hormones on female HPMEC metabolism and PPARγ expression

Changes in PPAR γ expression in female HPMECs were performed similar to the male analysis. Fold changes were determined from western blots of PPAR γ that were normalized to actin (**Fig. 4.3A**). DMSO treated female HPMECs served as controls, and fold change was set to 1 for these samples. In response to E2 (1-10 nM) treatment, changes in PPAR γ expression in female HPMECs were 0.9707 (1 nM E2), 0.8670 (5 nM), and 0.7651 (10 nM) (**Fig. 4.3B**). In response to DHT (1-10 nM) treatment, changes in PPAR γ in female HPMECs were 0.877 (1 nM DHT), 0.7199 (5 nM DHT), and 0.7949 (10 nM DHT) (**Fig. 4.3C**). There were no significant changes in the total ATP in female HPMECs treated with E2 (5 nM) (**Fig. 4.3D**). DMSO (0.1%) treated female HPMECs had an ATP generation rate of 12,567 pmol ATP per minute per cell while E2 treated female HPMECs had an ATP generation rate of 14,478 pmol ATP per minute per cell. Similarly, the max (**Fig. 4.3E**) and spare (**Fig. 4.3F**) capacity in ATP generation in female HPMECs treated with E2 (5 nM) was comparable with the control (DMSO, 0.1%) condition. Baseline max capacity ATP generation was 3,560 pmol ATP per minute per cell and spare capacity was 2,263 pmol per minute per cell. E2 treated max capacity ATP generation was 3,493 pmol ATP per minute per cell and spare capacity was 2,150 pmol ATP per minute per cell. There were no significant differences in the source of the ATP in female HPMECs with DMSO (0.1%) (58.1%) and E2 (61.96%) treated conditions having comparable percentages of ATP generated by glycolysis (**Fig. 4.3G**). The contribution of ATP from FAO was also comparable between the control (0.6056%) and E2 (0.7928%) treated conditions in female HPMECs (**Fig. 4.3H**).



Figure 4.3: Female HPMEC metabolic activity and PPARy expression are sex hormone insensitive, A) Top: representative images of a western blot of female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (1-10 nM) and probed for PPARy with actin as a loading control, Bottom: quantitation of western blots, n = 7; B) total baseline ATP generated by female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 11; C) total max capacity ATP generated by female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 11; D) total spare capacity ATP in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 11; E) percentage of ATP generated by glycolysis or the mitochondria in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 11; F) percentage of mitochondrial ATP generated by FAO in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), E2 n = 6, control n = 11; F) percentage of

4.3.4 Metabolic profile in male HPMECs after modulations in PPARy activity

PPARγ activity was increased (rosiglitazone, 10 μM) or decreased (GW 9662, 0.1 μM) over 2 days in male HPMECs, in the presence or absence of E2 (5 nM) to assess changes in PPARγ expression relative to actin using western blot analysis (**Fig. 4.4A**). The resulting fold changes were as follows: 1.172 (rosiglitazone), 1.038 (rosiglitazone + E2), 0.824 (GW 9662), and 1.304 (GW 9662 + E2), none of which were significantly different than the DMSO (0.1%) control (**Fig. 4.4B**). The amount of total baseline ATP generated in male HPMECs across conditions was also not significantly different when comparing the DMSO (0.1%) control (19,116 pmol ATP/min/cell), rosiglitazone (16,131 pmol ATP/min/cell), rosiglitazone + E2 (17,318 pmol ATP/min/cell), GW 9662 (16,692 pmol ATP/min/cell), or GW 9662 + E2 (15,806 pmol ATP/min/cell) (**Fig. 4.4C**). Similarly, the max (**Fig. 4.4D**) and spare (**Fig. 4.4E**) capacity in ATP production in male HPMECs were comparable across all conditions. The average max capacity for male HPMECs values were 4,831 pmol ATP/min/cell (DMSO control), 4,130 pmol ATP/min/cell (rosiglitazone), 4,237 pmol

ATP/min/cell (rosiglitazone + E2), 4,716 pmol ATP/min/cell (GW 9662), and 4,703 pmol ATP/min/cell (GW 9662 + E2). The average spare capacity values for male HPMECs were 3,154 pmol ATP/min/cell (DMSO control), 2,750 pmol ATP/min/cell (rosiglitazone), 2,829 pmol ATP/min/cell (rosiglitazone + E2), 3,033 pmol ATP/min/cell (GW 9662), and 3,086 pmol ATP/min/cell (GW 9662 + E2). Increased PPAR γ activity in male HPMECs resulted in a significant increase in ATP generated by glycolysis compared to the control (**Fig. 4.4F**). Glycolysis accounted for about 51.55% of the ATP in the control but 68.71% when exposed to rosiglitazone and 72.04% when exposed to rosiglitazone and E2. Inhibition on PPAR γ activity did not result in significant changes in ATP generated by glycolysis, resulting in 56.54% (GW 9662) and 56.53% (GW 9662 + E2) of ATP being from glycolysis, there were no significant changes in the amount of ATP generated by FAO with values ranging from 1.444-8.083% (**Fig. 4.4G**).

B 2.5-Male 2.0 R G Fold Change 5 0 0 5 E2 (nM) 0 PPARγ A be Actin 0.5 C E 0.0 R RE G C_{4} Baseline ATP (10⁴ pmol/min/cell) Baselin D MC ATP (10³ pmol/min/cell) SC ATP (10³ pmol/min/cell) Ì •• • I, •]. R С G GE С R G GE С R RE

GE





Figure 4.4: An increase in PPARy activity modulates causes a shift towards being more glycolytic in male HPMECs, A) Top: representative images of a western blot of male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone $(10 \ \mu\text{M})$, or GW 9662 $(0.1 \ \mu\text{M})$ with or without E2 $(5 \ n\text{M})$ and probed for PPARy with actin as a loading control, Bottom: quantitation of western blots, n = 3; B) total baseline ATP generated by male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12; C) total max capacity ATP generated by male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12; D) total spare capacity ATP in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12; E) percentage of ATP generated by glycolysis or the mitochondria in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 µM), or GW 9662 (0.1 µM) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12; F) percentage of mitochondrial ATP generated by FAO in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 12. C: DMSO control, R: Rosiglitazone, RE: Rosiglitazone + E2, G: GW9662, GE: GW9662 + E2. * p < 0.05

4.3.5 Metabolic profile in female HPMECs after modulation in PPARy activity

In female HPMECs, to assess changes in PPAR γ expression as a result of changes in PPAR γ activity, cells were exposed to rosiglitazone (10 µM) or GW 9662 (0.1 µM) over 2 days, in the presence or absence of E2 (5 nM) and probed for PPAR γ relative to actin using western blot analysis (**Fig. 4.5A**). The resulting fold changes were as follows: 0.7592 (rosiglitazone), 0.7178 (rosiglitazone + E2), 0.995 (GW 9662), and 0.74 (GW 9662 + E2), none of which were significantly different than the DMSO (0.1%) control (**Fig. 4.5B**). Female HPMEC baseline total ATP across conditions was not significantly different when comparing the DMSO (0.1%) control (12,567 pmol ATP/min/cell), all conditions ranging from 11,560-13,254 pmol ATP/min/cell (**Fig. 4.5C**). Similarly, the female HPMEC max (**Fig. 4.5D**) and spare (**Fig. 4.5E**) capacity in ATP production were comparable across all conditions. Female

HPMEC max capacity ranged between 2,765-3,495 pmol ATP/min/cell and the spare capacity ranged between 1,746-2,253 pmol ATP/min/cell. Modulation of PPAR γ activity had no impact on the source of ATP from glycolysis, with baseline being 58.07% of ATP generated by glycolysis, rosiglitazone treated being 69.92% (without E2) and 70.32% (with E2), and GW 9662 treated being 61.6% (without E2) and 62.94% (with E2) ATP generated by glycolysis (**Fig. 4.5F**). There were no significant differences in the averages of ATP generated by FAO, all ranging between 1.054-6.082% of ATP generated by FAO (**Fig. 4.5G**).



Figure 4.5: Modulations in female HPMEC PPARy activity do not influence female metabolic profile, A) Top: representative images of a western blot of female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 µM) with or without E2 (5 nM) and probed for PPARy with actin as a loading control, Bottom: quantitation of western blots, n =5; B) total baseline ATP generated by female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11; C) total max capacity ATP generated by female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%) or E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11; D) total spare capacity ATP in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone $(10 \mu M)$, or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11; E) percentage of ATP generated by glycolysis or the mitochondria in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone $(10 \mu M)$, or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11; F) percentage of mitochondrial ATP generated by FAO in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), treatment n = 6, control n = 11. C: DMSO control, R: Rosiglitazone, RE: Rosiglitazone + E2, G: GW9662, GE: GW9662 + E2. * p < 0.05

4.3.6 Changes in male HPMEC angiogenesis when PPARy activity is modulated

Angiogenesis was assessed using a bead sprouting assay where male HPMECs were exposed to DMSO (0.1%, control), rosiglitazone (10 μ M, agonist), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M, inhibitor) with or without E2 (5 nM). The likelihood of male HPMECs to produce at least one sprout per bead was 83.87% (**Fig. 4.6A**). Increased PPAR γ activity through rosiglitazone stimulation did not change the likelihood of sprouting in male HPMECs, with the likelihood being 92.27% (without E2) and 95.35% (with E2). Decreased PPAR γ activity through GW 9662 stimulation, however, did significantly increase sprouting likelihood in male HPMECs to 98.08% (without E2) and 99.3% (with E2). Interestingly, both increased and decreased PPAR γ activity in male HPMECs produced significantly more sprouts, increasing from an average of 3.1

sprouts per bead to 4.7 (rosiglitazone), 4.4 (rosiglitazone + E2), 5 (GW 9662), and 5.6 (GW 9662 + E2) sprouts per bead (**Fig. 4.6B**). Similarly, increased and decreased PPAR γ activity also significantly increased the average maximal sprout length from a baseline length of 149.4 µm to 291.8 µm (rosiglitazone), 289.7 µm (rosiglitazone + E2), 274.8 µm (GW 9662), and 278.2 µm (GW 9662 + E2) (**Fig. 4.6C**).



Figure 4.6: Both increases and decreases in PPARy activity in male HPMECs significantly increase all angiogenic parameters, A) Percentage of male HPMEC coated beads that produced at least one sprout when exposed to DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), n = 6 wells; B) average number of sprouts per bead in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), n = 111-164 beads; C) average maximal length of sprouts in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), n = 111-164 beads; C) average maximal length of sprouts in male HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), n = 111-164 beads. C: DMSO control, R: Rosiglitazone, RE: Rosiglitazone + E2, G: GW9662, GE: GW9662 + E2. * p < 0.05, **** p < 0.0001

4.3.7 Changes in female HPMEC angiogenesis when PPARγ activity is modulated

Female HPMEC angiogenesis was similarly assessed using a bead sprouting

assay where cells were exposed to DMSO (0.1%, control), rosiglitazone (10 μ M,

agonist), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M, inhibitor) with or without E2 (5 nM). Modifying PPAR γ activity in female HPMECs did not result in any significant changes to the percent of beads that produced at least one sprout, with all conditions ranging from 91.58-93.98% of beads having at least one sprout (**Fig. 4.7A**). Changes in PPAR γ activity in female HPMECs did result in significant changes in the average number of sprouts, similar to the response seen in male HPMECs, specifically numbers increased from 2 in the DMSO control to 3.9 (rosiglitazone), 3.4 (rosiglitazone + E2), 3.8 (GW 9662), and 3.3 (GW 9662 + E2) sprouts per bead (**Fig. 4.7B**). Increasing PPAR γ activity in female HPMECs also increased the average maximal sprout length from 137.2 μ m to 292.6 μ m (rosiglitazone) and 252.2 μ m (rosiglitazone + E2). Decreasing PPAR γ activity in female HPMECs also increased the average maximal sprout length to 301.7 μ m (GW 9662) and 252.7 μ m (GW 9662 + E2), though the presence of E2 did attenuate the increase, which was significantly smaller than GW 9662 alone (**Fig. 4.7C**).



Figure 4.7: Changes in PPARy activity in female HPMECs increases sprout number and maximal length, A) Percentage of female HPMEC coated beads that produced at least one sprout when exposed to DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), n = 6 wells; B) average number of sprouts per bead in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), n = 112-181 beads; C) average maximal length of sprouts in female HPMECs treated with DMSO (0.1%), rosiglitazone (10 μ M), or GW 9662 (0.1 μ M) with or without E2 (5 nM), n = 112-181 beads. DMSO control, R: Rosiglitazone, RE: Rosiglitazone + E2, G: GW9662, GE: GW9662 + E2. * p < 0.05, **** p < 0.0001

4.4 Discussion

Angiogenesis is crucial for proper lung development and vascular dysfunction of the lung is one of the characteristics of BPD^{20,37}. Additionally, BPD has a strong sexual dimorphism where male infants are at an increased risk of developing BPD compared to their female counterparts². Foundational transcriptomic data on sex differences in HUVECs identified several sexually dimorphic genes were related to cellular metabolism, specifically lipid and insulin related genes had a higher expression in female HUVECs compared to male HUVECs⁶². Building off of this data, we found that in HPMECs, there is also a sexual dimorphism related to endothelial cell metabolism, specifically that male HPMECs produce a significantly larger amount of ATP per minute than female HPMECs. This dimorphism carries through from baseline ATP generation into the maximum capacity available to the cells through the electron transport chain.

We found that the source of ATP was comparable between male and female HPEMCs, with equal amounts coming from glycolysis and mitochondrial oxidation. This was a surprising finding as the literature attributes 75-85% of ATP generated in endothelial cells is due to glycolysis, this ratio is often even higher in microvascular cells^{49,67}. This data represents a novel finding, especially since this approach of breaking metabolism down in HPMECs has never been reported before. It is also important to note that these studies were also all performed in hormone free medium, which is also an uncommon model to use in endothelial biology research. We also expected to see around 15-20% of the ATP generated from FAO, which should have accounted for most of the mitochondrial ATP, but we found that almost no ATP was generated by FAO. This was surprising, but can be explained by the limitations of using hormone free medium. The charcoal stripping process also removes fatty acids, which explains why FAO was near zero in all conditions¹¹². This could also explain the unexpected distribution of ATP generated from glycolysis, the lack of fatty acids would change the sources these cells use to generate both ATP and precursor molecules for cell function. Future studies that focus on FAO changes should include supplemented fatty acids in the hormone free medium to compensate for what is lost in the stripping process.

PPAR γ is a transcription factor that is heavily involved in several endothelial cell processes, importantly cell metabolism and angiogenesis, and has been implicated as a key factor in BPD^{67,76,80}. There has been a reported sexual dimorphism in the expression levels of PPAR γ in other cell types, such as adipose and follicular helper T-cells^{81,82}, and our data supports that this sexual dimorphism is conserved in pulmonary endothelial cells where females have a higher expression compared to males. Under baseline conditions in the absence of sex hormones, female HPMECs have nearly 3x the expression of PPAR γ compared to male HPMECs. In animal models of BPD, there is a reported decrease in PPAR γ levels⁸⁰. Administration of PPAR γ agonist, rosiglitazone, in these animal models of BPD resulted in increased maturation of the lung⁸⁰. Given the role PPAR γ plays in BPD, our reported sexual dimorphism in PPAR γ expression should be further investigated as a potential mechanism behind the sexual dimorphism behind the incidence of BPD.

Sex hormones can result in changes to both endothelial cell metabolism ¹¹⁹ and PPARγ expression levels^{81,82}. One study reported that E2, but not testosterone, significantly increased the ATP max capacity and a significant increase in the number of mitochondria in human aortic endothelial cells (HAEC), but the sex of the cells was not reported in this study¹¹⁹. We found no significant effect from either E2 or DHT on male or female HPMECs in ATP production or source. The mechanism behind this difference provides an interesting new avenue of research as a unique feature to HPMECs but it is important to also note that the study in HAECs used non-stripped FBS in their basal medium, which contains fatty acids and sex hormones. Future work on the influence of sex hormones on cellular metabolism should include appropriate metabolic substrates. Additionally, we did not find any significant influence over PPAR γ expression in male or female HPMECs exposed to E2 or DHT. E2 has been reported to increase PPAR γ in male follicular helper-T cells^{81,82}, abolishing a sex dimorphism, that is not the case in HPMECs as we have reported here.

PPARy activity can be modulated with the agonist rosiglitazone (brand name Avandia⁸⁶), which is from a class of chemicals known as thiazolidinediones (TZD) and work as a ligand to activate PPAR γ signaling⁸¹. We report that treatment of male and female HPMECs with rosiglitazone did not change the expression levels of PPARy, which is not unexpected since rosiglitazone serves as a ligand. This data also matches what has been reported about another, similar PPAR γ agonist, pioglitazone⁸¹. Interestingly, treatment with pioglitazone and E2 has been shown to increase PPARy expression in male follicular helper T-cells^{81,82}. We did not see a significant increase in PPARy expression in either male or female HPMECs when treated with rosiglitazone and E2. This could be due to the dosage of E2, follicular helper T-cell studies were preformed using E2 doses at estrus in a mouse model while the E2 doses we used are benchmarked to smaller doses reported in newborn cord blood^{4,97}. Female HPMECs treated with rosiglitazone did not show any differences in their metabolic profile whereas male HPMECs did show a new metabolic change. Increased PPARy activity in male HPMECs, with and without E2, resulted in an increase in the

percentage of ATP generated by glycolysis, specifically there was a significant increase in the amount of ATP generated by glycolysis. This is likely due to the role PPARγ plays in controlling glucose homeostasis¹²⁰.

Through the use of a potent PPAR γ antagonist, GW9662, PPAR γ activity can be inhibited¹²¹. Treatment with GW9662 did not change expression levels of PPAR γ in male or female HPMECs. This is consistent with our rosiglitazone data and is attributed to the way GW9662 works, specifically that it will covalently and irreversibly in the ligand binding pocket of PPAR γ^{122} . Further, we did not see any significant changes in the metabolic profile in either male or female HPMECs after treatment with GW9662.

When looking at the influence of inhibiting PPAR γ in angiogenesis, we found that the angiogenic parameters were significantly increased. In male HPMECs, it increased the likelihood of sprouting, the average number of sprouts, and the max sprout length. In female HPMECs, it increased the average number of sprouts and the max sprout length. This data indicates that inhibiting PPAR γ activity in HPMECs increases angiogenesis. We also looked at increasing PPAR γ activity with rosiglitazone which also produced comparable results to PPAR γ being inhibited, with significant increases in average number of sprouts and maximal sprout length in both male and female HPMECs. This paradoxical data can be explained by reports in the literature that GW9662, while an inhibitor of PPAR γ activity, can act as a PPAR δ agonist¹²², which is also expressed in endothelial cells and has some shared signaling

85

pathways with PPAR γ^{123} . Most importantly, PPAR δ has been demonstrated to have strong pro-angiogenic activity and increases endothelial cell proliferation^{123,124}. Interestingly, in female HPMECs treated with GW9662 in the presence of E2, there was an attenuated response in sprout length, suggesting sex hormone sensitivity in PPAR δ signaling. It has been reported that PPAR α is and rogen sensitive, and PPAR γ is E2 sensitive in follicular help-T cells, while PPAR δ has not been reported to have a sexual dimorphism or hormone sensitivity in those same cells⁸¹. This finding opens a new line of investigation into a possible sex-dependent response to sex hormones in PPAR δ signaling. These findings, taken together, demonstrate that there is a sex dimorphism in PPAR γ expression in pulmonary endothelial cells and that we can increase angiogenesis in both male and female HPMECs through increasing PPARy does increase angiogenesis. Concurrently, we have also reported the ability to increase angiogenesis through inhibition of PPARy due to an off-target effect of the GW9662 inhibitor, opening a potential new avenue of research around PPAR δ signaling that has not been previously associated with BPD.
Chapter 5

CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

5.1 Introduction

Across the chapters of this dissertation are three major unifying themes: pulmonary endothelial cells have a sex, the behavior and phenotype of these sexspecific cells can be externally modified, and that the sexually dimorphic transcription factor PPAR γ can be modulated to increase pulmonary endothelial angiogenesis. These unifying themes were investigated within the context of the sexual dimorphism that exists in BPD with the goal of discovering underlying mechanism behind sex differences in pulmonary angiogenesis to shed light on novel pathways for future investigation. The significance and future directions of this work will be discussed in this chapter.

5.2 Sex differences in HPMECs: basic differences

Accompanying the NIH policy change aimed to encourage more transparency in research in regards to sex, and treating sex as a biological variable, is the growing field of sex differences research¹. This policy change is especially important for shedding a light on diseases that have a clinically known sex dimorphism, such as BPD^{2,29,36}. Treating SABV has led to important discoveries, specifically that male and female lungs have different histological indexes of maturity at similar gestational ages (<32 weeks)³⁸. Building off of this knowledge, there have been multiple reports published related to sex differences in endothelial cell biology^{62–64,113}, and more specifically differences in angiogenesis^{59,61,92}, a critical process in the alveolar stage of lung development²⁰. While these differences have been identified, the field of sex differences in endothelial biology, and importantly angiogenesis, is still in its infancy. One of the themes of this dissertation was to characterize the underlying sex differences in pulmonary vascular endothelial cells while controlling for exogenous influences over those characteristics.

In chapter 2, we built off of the previously reported sex difference in pulmonary angiogenesis⁶¹ by taking a more focused look at the details of angiogenesis with a focus on identifying sex differences. To achieve this, we used a bead sprouting assay as our *in vitro* angiogenesis model and expanded the parameters beyond maximal cell distance from the edge of the bead to now include average number of sprouts and percentage of beads to produce at least one sprout. Further, previous work was performed in standard culture medium which contains sex hormones in physiological concentrations⁹⁶, and we wanted to determine what a true baseline would be for sex differences. As such, we performed all of our experiments in hormone free medium, which is achieved by using charcoal-stripped FBS and phenol red free basal medium. Our major findings were that males produced fewer but longer sprouts compared to female pulmonary endothelial cells, specifically HPMECs. This finding provides a baseline sex phenotype for angiogenesis. While identifying this sex specific phenotype does provide a baseline for comparison in pulmonary angiogenesis, it is not possible to determine which approach to angiogenesis or why one attribute is prioritized over another in these experiments. The importance of having this baseline phenotype is that it allows for a foundation to compare exogenous factors against, most importantly exogenous sex-associated factors. Shorter but more abundant sprouts may be more advantageous when the lung is being damaged during development, but further research is necessary to confirm this connection. Mechanistically, this question

can be addressed by modulating sprouting phenotype, specifically hindering or increasing sprout numbers, and looking at the incidence of BPD in an animal model.

In chapter 3, we built off of the findings that there is a sexually dimorphic phenotype in pulmonary angiogenesis and aimed to identify sex-differences in underlying processes that contribute to angiogenesis. Specifically, angiogenesis requires that a subpopulation of endothelial cells become migratory¹⁰³, what is known as a tip cell, and another subpopulation of endothelial cells become proliferative⁴⁷, known as the stalk cells. The sex phenotype in pulmonary angiogenesis that we identified indicated both of these factors could be at play, since males had fewer sprouts this could be the result of a sexual dimorphism related to migration, and males produced longer sprouts, which could be due to a dimorphism in proliferation.

As part of this dissertation, we performed a migration assay in hormone free conditions and reported no sex difference in the migratory phenotype in male and female HPMECs. It is important to note that this response is representative of the maximal migratory capacity of HPMECs to respond to stimulation from hormone free serum, this approach should also be performed using pro-angiogenic factors independently, such as VEGF. The literature supports there may exist a sexual dimorphism in endothelial response to specific pro-angiogenic factors, specifically that male and female HUVECs have a sex difference in their migratory response to VEGF stimulation⁶⁵. This study demonstrated there was increased migration in female HUVECs compared to males, but it is important to note that endothelial cells are organ specific and retain their unique transcriptomic profile which translates into varying endothelial functions based upon their organ of origin^{125,126}. Interestingly, this HUVEC study on sex-differences in migration did report that female HUVECs were

more migratory than male HUVECs with just 5% serum stimulation, which further highlights the need to perform these types of studies across different tissue sources of endothelial cells. To tease out these controls over migration and the potential sexual dimorphism that may exist in HPMECs, specifically, serum stimulation should be replaced with specific concentrations of pro-angiogenic factors in the migration assay.

The next major finding in chapter 3 comes from the proliferation assay, which represents the maximum capacity for cellular proliferation in the endothelial cells, the phenotype that is associated with sprout elongation. We expected males to be more proliferative than female HPMECs given that males produced longer sprouts than females in the angiogenesis assay. Surprisingly, the data we reported in this dissertation is that female HPMECs proliferate faster than male HPMECs. This reveals two findings; first that rate of proliferation is not a rate-limiting step in female HPMEC angiogenesis and two, that there are other factors at play that limit the elongation of female HPMEC sprouts. This is likely due to a sexual dimorphism in cell-to-cell coordination that balances sprout elongation against number of responding endothelial cells^{103,104}. The reported phenotype in Dll4 defects is that lower Dll4 expression results in higher prevalence of tip cells¹⁰³ and by extension, more abundant sprouts¹⁰³. These more abundant number of sprouts were also reported to be shorter¹⁰⁴, consistent with the female phenotype we reported in this chapter. Further support that the female angiogenesis phenotype is Dll4 linked is our own preliminary findings that female HPMECs have a higher expression of miR 30-a, a reported negative regulator of Dll4⁵⁹. These data, and the findings reported in this dissertation, support future work on the role of Dll4 in the sexual dimorphism in human pulmonary angiogenesis differences.

Connecting the sex phenotype in angiogenesis to the reported Dll4 phenotype would require a focused study on Dll4 in HPMECs. We would expect to see male HPMECs having a higher expression of Dll4 given that female HPMECs have a higher expression of miR 30-a⁵⁹, which could be tested using western blotting for Dll4 protein levels at baseline. Additionally, previous work further demonstrates that increased expression of miR 30-a in female HPMECs increases sprout length while there is no influence over sprout length in male HPMECs⁵⁹. This study only looked at sprout length but provides a foundation for work that could be explored related to the findings in this dissertation and connecting to the miR 30-a and Dll4 pathway. Using the same lipofectamine transfection model of manipulating miR 30-a expression levels, the same characterizations of angiogenesis described in chapter 2 can be applied when analyzing the resulting angiogenesis changes. Similarly, Dll4 expression levels can be manipulated using the same transient transfection tools in HPMECs to characterize angiogenesis changes. Together, these experiments would connect the role Dll4 and miR 30-a have on sex differences in pulmonary angiogenesis.

In chapter 4, we wrapped up our focus on baseline sex differences with a focused look at cellular metabolism. Endothelial cell metabolism represents the engine that powers all endothelial functions, crucially angiogenesis^{49,67,70}. There is also literature support for investigating sexual dimorphisms in angiogenesis due to reported transcriptomics data in HUVECs that show females have higher expression of many genes related to metabolism compared to males, many of these genes are related to fatty acid and lipid metabolism⁶². Utilizing the real-time kinetic power of the seahorse assay, we found that male HPMECs are far more metabolically active than female

HPMECs, producing a little over 1.5 times the ATP per minute per cell than female HPMECs at baseline. It's important to note that this rate is normalized to cell number, so despite male HPMECs proliferating slower than females, they are generating significantly more ATP. They also carry a higher capacity for ATP generation, resulting in more spare capacity than female HPMECs. This novel finding suggests either male HPMECs are less efficient at proliferation or this ATP is needed for other processes and provides an interesting new direction for endothelial cell research to uncover what this ATP is being used within. A broad spectrum approach to this could include using labeled substrate sources to identify where the carbons are being used throughout the cells⁷¹.

It has long been established that majority of the ATP generated in endothelial cells come from glycolysis, with around 75-85% of ATP being generated this way, microvascular endothelial cells being on the higher end of the spectrum^{49,67}. Interestingly, we found that in HPMECs that only around 50% of the total ATP was generated through glycolysis. Further, we expected a large portion of the mitochondrial ATP to come from FAO, the most commonly used metabolic pathway in endothelial cells for dNTP production and the pathway generally responsible for generating the remainder of the total ATP in endothelial cells^{49,67,71}. Surprisingly, we report that almost none of the ATP is generated by FAO in HPMECs. This is likely due to one major limitation in using hormone free medium, importantly that the charcoal-stripping process also removes fatty acids from the FBS¹¹². FAO cannot occur without the metabolic substrate, and in light of this finding our data is consistent with our medium being fatty acid deficient. This could also explain the unexpected result of only 50% of the total ATP being generated by glycolysis, but represents an

interesting research question. In other endothelial cells, depletion of fatty acids typically results in cell quiescence, or worse, cell death⁷¹. HPMECs grown in the absence of sufficient fatty acids remain proliferative and appear to compensate by upregulating other mitochondrial connected metabolic pathways. This is a unique phenotype to HPMECs and warrants further investigation. Further, when using hormone free mediums, special care should be taken around fatty acid content. We further propose future work on pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell metabolism around fatty acid metabolism will provide novel insights into this understudied endothelial cell.

Finally, we looked at a unifying transcription factor, PPARγ to confirm a sexual dimorphism in HPMECs. This transcription factor is critical for angiogenesis⁷⁶, regulates endothelial cell metabolism homeostasis⁷⁵, and most importantly, has been associated with BPD⁸⁰. Specifically, those infants who develop BPD had lower PPARγ expression in their umbilical cords than those who did not develop BPD⁸⁰. Additionally, PPARγ is known to have a sexual dimorphism in other cells and is estrogen sensitive^{81,82}. Our data confirms that a comparable sexual dimorphism in PPARγ is present in HPMECs where female HPMECs have a higher expression, nearly 3 fold higher, compared to male HPMECs. Taken together, the findings in this dissertation represent the first steps in a focused approach to characterize pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell sexual dimorphisms in truly baseline conditions with an emphasis on endothelial cell function. Specifically, factors that contribute to angiogenesis to identify novel routes of investigation in the context of BPD. These novel pathways for future directions could provide novel therapeutic targets to abolish the sexual dimorphism in BPD.

5.3 Exogenous sex-dependent factors on sex-differences

Sex-differences do not just arise from chromosomal sex and sex phenotype can be influenced by exogenous factors, such as sex hormones^{1,3} or other secreted factors⁶³. After establishing the baseline sex phenotype when exogenous sources of sex-related factors were controlled for, we wanted to characterize which features respond to external stimulus and identify those characteristics that can be controlled exogenously. The second theme of this dissertation is focused around this goal, and as such we looked at the role of sex hormones, specifically E2 and DHT, and sex-specific secreted factors had on HPMEC behavior and function.

In chapter 2, we focused more broadly on sex hormones as a whole, the sex specific secretome, and the intersection of these two. We leveraged the information that standard culture mediums contain physiologically relevant concentrations of sex hormones⁹⁶ as a way to initially screen for any signs that sex hormones may play a role in angiogenic differences in HPMECs. Here we report that female HPMECs were sex hormone insensitive and retained the phenotype of having more abundant but shorter sprouts than male HPMECs. Interestingly, male HPMECs responded by having even fewer sprouts compared to baseline and the sex dimorphism in sprout length was abolished. This demonstrates that not only do sex hormones influence angiogenesis, a finding with literature support^{90,110}, but that the response to sex hormones is sex-dependent. This second part represents a novel finding in regards to sex differences in angiogenesis. Standard culture medium was designed to be a low barrier, initial look at the role of sex hormones on HPMEC angiogenesis and our findings supported a more focused analysis.

In chapter 3, we followed up these experiments with a closer look at angiogenesis, and the individual components, with more control over the type and

concentration of sex hormones present, specifically E2 and DHT. Given our previous finding that there was a sexual dimorphism in proliferation rates, we looked at whether E2 (1-10 nM) or DHT (1-10 nM) influenced male or female HPMEC proliferation. There has been literature support that DHT in the ranges we used in this study resulted in a significant increase in the proliferation rate of HAEC cells, though this study did not report the sex of the cells used⁹¹. We report here that there was no significant change in these proliferation rates. This suggests that proliferation in pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells is an intrinsic sex difference in HPMECs following the established guidelines on making this distinction^{111,127}. Further, this also suggests that this is unique to either microvascular cells or pulmonary microvascular cells, specifically. This raises an interesting question around hormone sensitivity for proliferation in endothelial cells of different organs or vessel type and could provide novel insights into endothelial cell biology. Additionally, we expected to see phenotypic changes in migration when HPMECs are exposed to E2 (10 nM) or DHT (10 nM) based on studies that show DHT downregulates cell migration in HUVECs¹¹⁰. We reported that there was no significant influence by E2 or DHT in the male or female HPMEC migratory capacity. Similar to the proliferation rate data, this suggests that migration is sex hormone independent.

As highlighted in the previous section, angiogenesis can be broken down into the major phenotypic aspects, but these are not the only controls over angiogenesis. As such, we also wanted to test if there was any change in angiogenesis as a whole, especially given our initial findings that male HPMECs do respond to sex hormones. Our findings show that E2 significantly increases the number of sprouts in female HPMECs while 5 nM of E2 resulted in a significant decrease in the number of sprouts in male HPMECs. We expected to see an overall stimulatory, pro-angiogenic effect from E2 given that E2 is reported as being an inducer of angiogenesis⁹⁰. Our reported response even in the female HPMECs was modest and may point to either a minor role of E2 in pulmonary microvascular endothelial cell angiogenesis. The finding of a negative influence over angiogenesis in male HPMECs at a specific dose warrants further investigation. It would be important to follow up these findings with a much more detailed investigation into hormone metabolism of HPMECs, specifically which enzymes related to hormone metabolism are present in these cells³.

Hormone replacement therapy has been tested clinically in prematurely born infants as a possible treatment to prevent BPD^{40,41}. In these clinical trials, there was no effect from the estrogen and progesterone replacement therapy and the risk of developing BPD^{40,41}. In the context of these clinical findings, our own estrogen on angiogenesis data was consistent, with only a modest increase in sprout number for female HPMECs and a decrease in male HPMECs exposed to E2. Taken together, this suggests that the prematurity of the infant lung is more of a factor in BPD risk than the absence of an estrogen peak associated with birth in term infants. Our data with the minor E2 effect in pulmonary angiogenesis aligns with this suggestion.

The literature is far less clear on the effect testosterone has on angiogenesis, which conflicting data showing inhibitory¹¹⁰ and stimulatory⁹¹ effects. One study found that the stimulatory effects of testosterone on angiogenesis was sex specific in HUVECs, specifically that male HUVECs had increased angiogenesis in the presence of DHT⁹². Our data supports that there is a strong, pro-angiogenic response in male HPMECs to the presence of DHT as well as an almost equally strong pro-angiogenic response in female HPMECs. Both male and female HPMECs had significantly more

abundant and longer sprouts compared to control, with males having even longer sprouts at higher doses of DHT. The presence of DHT also increased the percentage of beads that produce at least one sprout. Altogether, this data supports reports of a stimulatory effect of DHT on pulmonary angiogenesis. This is an especially interesting finding given that during normal human gestation, testosterone is down regulated in the fetus around 20 weeks of gestation³ and has generally been considered inhibitory on lung development². The data reported here suggests there might be a positive role for testosterone signaling in the lung endothelium. Importantly, due to the abolished estrogen spike in infant development due to premature birth, clinical trials have investigated estrogen and progesterone replacement therapy to try and lower BPD incidence^{40,41}. Unfortunately, none of these trials provided evidence for this strategy to be incorporated into premature birth clinical care. Our data on DHT does open a new line of research on hormone therapy in the context of BPD. Given the strong positive response in HPMECs, further investigation on DHT signaling in the endothelium of the lung around angiogenesis should be pursued.

In chapter 4, we focused on endothelial cell metabolism with an aim to identify the role, if any, sex hormones might play on ATP output and the source of that ATP. Given the role PPAR γ plays in maintaining endothelial cell metabolic homeostasis, we first assessed the effects of E2 and DHT on the expression of PPAR γ . It has been reported that PPAR γ is a cofactor with E2 and that sexual dimorphisms in PPAR γ expression can be rescued with increased E2, specifically that male PPAR γ expression in follicular helper-T cells will increase to levels comparable to females^{81,82}. We reported that PPAR γ expression levels in male and female HPMECs was sex hormone insensitive, neither E2 nor DHT changed the expression level of PPAR γ at any tested

doses. This could be due, in part, to the doses chosen by our respective studies. The hormone doses in our studies were based off of the reported range in human umbilical cord blood⁴ while the follicular helper-T cell studies used larger doses based off of concentrations found in adult female mice at estrus⁸². Future work could test higher doses to see if the sexual dimorphism can be rescued with higher doses of E2 treatment.

Similar to our PPARγ findings, there were no significant changes in the amount of ATP male or female HPMECs produced after exposure to E2 or DHT. This included the source of the ATP, with all tested conditions being comparable to baseline conditions. This supports sex differences observed in cell metabolism are due to intrinsic differences, but one major limitation to these findings is the lack of fatty acids. As previously mentioned, significant transcriptomics data highlighted sex differences in male and female HUVECs in genes regulating metabolism, specifically many genes related to fatty acid metabolism⁶². These transcriptomics studies were performed on freshly isolated HUVECs that would have been exposed to sex hormones, our findings might be more aligned with this other study if the FAO substrate was available to the HPMECs. This again highlights the limitations of hormone free medium and inclusion of fatty acid supplements for future studies.

In the data from these chapters, we focused on specific endothelial behaviors and pathways to identify sex-specific controls on angiogenesis, but there is also an argument to be made for a broader approach. This area of research is new, and the theme was to identify novel targets for expansion of the field. Another source of influence over sex differences arises from sex-specific secreted factors, another relatively new area of study⁶³. In chapter 2, similar to the low barrier, initial

investigation into sex hormones with standard medium, testing secretome effects can be performed with conditioned medium as an initial screen⁶³. We reported that in the absence of other exogenous factors, such as sex hormones, that both male and female secreted factors significantly increased sprout length in only female HPMECs, and not male HPMECs, while male HPMECs secreted a factor that only modified the male phenotype, resulting in a significant decrease in sprout number. This demonstrates that there are sex-specific secreted factors in HPMECs and that they influence cells in a sex-dependent manner. Further, we wanted to test if this secretome interaction was also sex hormone dependent and found that in the presence of sex hormones, the effect of the male and female secretome on female sprouting elongation was abolished. Now, a new response appeared where the female secretome on male cells, in the presence of sex hormones, significantly increased sprout length. Further, the inhibitory effect of male conditioned medium on male sprout number was also abolished when sex hormones are present. Together, this data demonstrates that HPMECs do secrete inhibitory and stimulatory angiogenic factors in a sex-specific way and that they also respond to these factors in a sex-dependent way. Further, this process is sex hormone dependent. Further work to identify which secreted factors are responsible for these differences could produce a large array of novel, sexually dimorphic targets in the context of angiogenesis. Identification of novel molecular targets related to sex differences in lung angiogenesis has significant implications for novel therapeutic targets for the treatment of BPD.

5.4 PPARy and angiogenesis

The transcription factor PPAR γ is sexually dimorphic in our HPMECs, as outlined in an earlier section, and could be linked to the sexual dimorphism observed

in HPMEC angiogenesis. Further, PPAR γ is an attractive target to study in the context of pulmonary angiogenesis because there is already an FDA approved PPARy agonist, Avandia⁸⁶, which can be clinically leveraged in the context of BPD. To understand the role PPARy play in HPMEC angiogenesis, with an additional goal of finding a way to increase the male HPMEC angiogenic properties, we used a PPARy agonist and inhibitor to control PPARy activity in studies reported in chapter 4. These are ligand pocket binding compounds and did not change expression levels of PPARy in our cells. It's important to note that PPARy is a cofactor with E2, and in at least one PPAR γ agonist, presence or absence of E2 can produce conflicting results^{81,82}. As such, all experiments were performed in the absence and presence of E2 to account for this possible variable. We first focused on any changes from modifying PPARy activity levels were related to cellular metabolism. There were no significant changes to the total ATP or max capacity of ATP output in male or female HPMECs. When we looked at the ATP source, interestingly, male HPMEC had a significant increase in using glycolysis to generate ATP when PPARy activity was increased. While PPARy is often associated with upregulating FAO, which would be a mitochondrial source of ATP, it is also known to regulate glycolysis homeostasis as well⁷⁵. Again, the hormone free medium these experiments were conducted in was fatty acid deprived and the baseline state likely represents HPMEC cell compensation for a lack of fatty acids. These findings that that increased PPARy activity in males results in increased glycolytic ATP could indicate that PPARy is returning the male cells to a more balanced metabolic state and regulating homeostasis. Interestingly, female HPMECs did not have a change in the source of ATP. Further studies with the inclusion of fatty acids should be performed to better understand how PPAR γ is modifying the

metabolism, and a more focused study around what pathways are being used to generate ATP from the mitochondria in the absence of fatty acids would be a significant contribution to the field.

Finally, PPAR γ is known to play a significant role in angiogenesis. In fact, complete knockout of PPAR γ in mice is embryonic lethal and conditional knockouts all have significant vascular defects^{76,77}. Additionally, inhibition of PPAR γ has been reported to inhibit angiogenesis, directly⁷⁶. In our studies, we anticipated a stimulatory effect from increasing PPAR γ activity and an inhibitory effect from inhibiting PPAR γ activity as it relates to HPMEC angiogenesis. Using rosiglitazone as our PPAR γ agonist, we did see a significant increase in sprout number and length in both male and female HPMECs. Further providing support for the positive role PPAR γ plays in angiogenesis, and importantly, identifying a novel target to investigate in the context of BPD as a therapeutic target. It has already been reported that BPD is associated with decreases in PPAR γ levels⁸⁰, this could be more pronounced in males as our data supports that PPAR γ is sexually dimorphic. And our studies in this dissertation further support that increasing PPAR γ activity can drastically increase pulmonary angiogenesis.

Our findings when inhibiting PPAR γ activity, however, were surprising. This also resulted in significant increases in sprout number and length in both male and female HPMECs, on a level comparable to those reported when PPAR γ activity was increased. This paradoxical result can be explained by a relatively recent finding that was published about off-target effects of the PPAR γ inhibitor we used in these studies, GW9662. While there are a wide range of highly specific agonists to choose from when it comes to PPAR γ , there are very few inhibitors available¹²². The PPAR γ

inhibitor GW9662 is the most commonly used inhibitor, but it also functions as an agonist for a much less understood PPAR, specifically PPAR δ^{122} . Endothelial cells have been reported to express all of the forms of PPARs, including PPAR δ , and there is some literature support that PPAR δ is also a strong regulator of angiogenesis, including increasing endothelial proliferation^{123,124}.

Our data, taken in the context of this alternative signaling pathway activation, potentially supports this angiogenesis support in HPMECs and provides an exciting new research possibility. There are alternative PPARy inhibitors that can used in place of GW9662 that are reported to inhibit only PPARy, reduced angiogenesis would then confirm that PPARy in HPMECs is directly linked to angiogenesis and that alternative pathway activation is responsible for the increase in angiogenesis from GW9662. One such PPARy inhibitor, T0070907, covalently binds to PPARy and the resulting conformational change interferes with the ability of PPARy to recruit transcription factors to upregulate genes¹²⁸. This mode of action is different than GW9662, which also covalently binds to PPARy but blocks the ligand binding pocket instead of blocking transcription¹²⁹. To tease out the contributions to angiogenesis by PPARy and PPAR\delta, focused studies should also include PPARδ agonists, such as GW501516 or GW610742¹³⁰, to confirm increased angiogenesis in HPMECs. Unfortunately, PPARδ is an understudied PPAR and there are no reported antagonists¹³¹, though PPAR δ knockdown studies could be performed to demonstrated decreased activity also decreases angiogenesis. A similar approach can also be done to look at PPARy activity directly, in these focused studies. Applying these mechanistic controls over PPARy and PPARS activity can both confirm the crossover in their role for angiogenesis as

well as confirm a novel target for the treatment of BPD, allowing for further preclinical investigation.

Another exciting and novel finding is that our data shows that in female HPMECs, the presence of E2 with GW9662 still produced significantly longer sprouts but this increase was attenuated compared to GW9662 without E2, suggesting PPAR δ may also be sex hormone sensitive in a sex-dependent manner. There are no reported sex differences in the expression of PPAR δ or reported sex hormone sensitivity⁸¹. Using the same agonist, antagonist, and knockdown approaches to tease out the role of PPAR δ in angiogenesis, the role E2 plays in that signaling can also be deciphered.

5.5 Concluding remarks

In conclusion, this dissertation investigated the sexually dimorphic characteristics in pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells as they relate to angiogenesis and identified multiple, novel findings that provide the framework for new research directions. We found that there is a sex phenotype in pulmonary angiogenesis, where males produce fewer but longer sprouts than females. This phenotype is modified by exogenous sex factors, such as sex hormones or secreted factors, in a sex-dependent manner. As part of these findings, we identified a strong pro-angiogenic effect from DHT in both male and female HPMECs, a connection that has not previously been explored in the context of BPD with the focus of increasing pulmonary angiogenesis. Additionally, we found inverse sexual dimorphisms in pulmonary endothelial cell metabolism and PPAR γ , where female HPMECs had a higher expression of PPAR γ compared to males but males had a higher ATP production rate. PPAR γ is maintains cellular metabolic homeostasis as well as regulates angiogenesis. Increased activity of PPAR γ in male HPMECs resulted in

increased ATP produce in glycolysis and was associated with significant increases in angiogenesis in both male and female HPMECs. This highlights the critical role this sexually dimorphic transcription factor plays in pulmonary endothelial cells, and provides a framework for further investigation as a potential BPD therapeutic. This is especially attractive because a PPAR γ agonist, brand name Avandia, has already been FDA approved for use in diabetes.

Finally, we reported that inhibition of PPAR γ with GW9662 also had a strong, pro-angiogenic effect in both male and female HPMECs. This paradoxical result can be explained by the off-target effect of GW9662, where it acts as an activity increasing ligand for PPAR δ , an underappreciated PPAR that also has reported pro-angiogenic effects. We also report that the stimulatory effect of GW9662 was attenuated in female HPMECs in the presence of E2, and the possible connection of E2 sensitivity in PPAR δ has never been reported before. This opens the door for additional questioning around PPAR δ signaling in pulmonary endothelial cells and another potential molecular target to investigate in the context of BPD.

REFERENCES

1. Clayton JA. Applying the new SABV (sex as a biological variable) policy to research and clinical care. Physiology & Behavior. 2018;187:2–5. (The Proceedings of the American University Symposium on Sex Differences: from Neuroscience to the Clinic and Beyond). doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2017.08.012

2. Lingappan K, Hayward-Piatkovskyi B, Gleghorn JP. Neonatal Lung Disease: Mechanisms Driving Sex Differences. In: Silveyra P, Tigno XT, editors. Sex-Based Differences in Lung Physiology. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2021. p. 115–144. (Physiology in Health and Disease). doi:10.1007/978-3-030-63549-7_5

3. Seaborn T, Simard M, Provost PR, Piedboeuf B, Tremblay Y. Sex hormone metabolism in lung development and maturation. Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism. 2010;21(12):729–738. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2010.09.001

4. Hill M, Pašková A, Kančeva R, Velíková M, Kubátová J, Kancheva L, Adamcová K, Mikešová M, Žižka Z, Koucký M, et al. Steroid profiling in pregnancy: A focus on the human fetus. The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology. 2014;139:201–222. doi:10.1016/j.jsbmb.2013.03.008

5. Parsons AM, Bouma GJ. A Potential Role and Contribution of Androgens in Placental Development and Pregnancy. Life. 2021;11(7):644. doi:10.3390/life11070644

6. Meakin AS, Cuffe JSM, Darby JRT, Morrison JL, Clifton VL. Let's Talk about Placental Sex, Baby: Understanding Mechanisms That Drive Female- and Male-Specific Fetal Growth and Developmental Outcomes. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2021;22(12):6386. doi:10.3390/ijms22126386

7. Young RE, Nelson KM, Hofbauer SI, Vijayakumar T, Alameh M-G, Weissman D, Papachristou C, Gleghorn JP, Riley RS. Lipid Nanoparticle Composition Drives mRNA Delivery to the Placenta. bioRxiv. 2022 Dec 22:2022.12.22.521490. doi:10.1101/2022.12.22.521490

8. Nelson KM, Irvin-Choy N, Hoffman MK, Gleghorn JP, Day ES. Diseases and conditions that impact maternal and fetal health and the potential for nanomedicine therapies. Advanced drug delivery reviews. 2021;170:425–438. doi:10.1016/j.addr.2020.09.013

9. Liao RS, Ma S, Miao L, Li R, Yin Y, Raj GV. Androgen receptor-mediated nongenomic regulation of prostate cancer cell proliferation. Translational Andrology and Urology. 2013;2(3):187-196–196. 10. Kim KH, Moriarty K, Bender JR. Vascular Cell Signaling by Membrane Estrogen Receptors. Steroids. 2008;73(9–10):864–869. doi:10.1016/j.steroids.2008.01.008

11. Sathish V, Martin YN, Prakash YS. Sex Steroid Signaling: Implications for Lung Diseases. Pharmacology & therapeutics. 2015;150:94–108. doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2015.01.007

12. Sun Y, Sangam S, Guo Q, Wang J, Tang H, Black SM, Desai AA. Sex Differences, Estrogen Metabolism and Signaling in the Development of Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension. Frontiers in Cardiovascular Medicine. 2021 [accessed 2023 May 28];8. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcvm.2021.719058

13. Morgan JT, Robbins AK, Mateson AB, Sawamoto K, Tomatsu S, Gray DR, Gleghorn JP, Barthold JS. Regional Variation in Androgen Receptor Expression and Biomechanical Properties May Contribute to Cryptorchidism Susceptibility in the LE/orl Rat. Frontiers in Endocrinology. 2018 [accessed 2023 Jun 28];9. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fendo.2018.00738

14. Bennett NC, Gardiner RA, Hooper JD, Johnson DW, Gobe GC. Molecular cell biology of androgen receptor signalling. The International Journal of Biochemistry & Cell Biology. 2010;42(6):813–827. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2009.11.013

15. Fuentes N, Silveyra P. Estrogen receptor signaling mechanisms. Advances in protein chemistry and structural biology. 2019;116:135–170. doi:10.1016/bs.apcsb.2019.01.001

16. Nikolić MZ, Sun D, Rawlins EL. Human lung development: recent progress and new challenges. Development. 2018 [accessed 2020 Apr 17];145(16). https://dev.biologists.org/content/145/16/dev163485. doi:10.1242/dev.163485

17. Nelson CM, Gleghorn JP. Sculpting organs: mechanical regulation of tissue development. Annual Review of Biomedical Engineering. 2012;14:129–154. doi:10.1146/annurev-bioeng-071811-150043

18. Chernokal B, Gonyea CR, Gleghorn JP. Lung Development in a Dish: Models to Interrogate the Cellular Niche and the Role of Mechanical Forces in Development. In: Magin CM, editor. Engineering Translational Models of Lung Homeostasis and Disease. Cham: Springer International Publishing; 2023. p. 29–48. (Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-031-26625-6_3. doi:10.1007/978-3-031-26625-6_3

19. Varner VD, Gleghorn JP, Miller E, Radisky DC, Nelson CM. Mechanically patterning the embryonic airway epithelium. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences. 2015;112(30):9230–9235. doi:10.1073/pnas.1504102112

20. Jakkula M, Le Cras TD, Gebb S, Hirth KP, Tuder RM, Voelkel NF, Abman SH. Inhibition of angiogenesis decreases alveolarization in the developing rat lung. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology. 2000;279(3):L600–L607. doi:10.1152/ajplung.2000.279.3.L600

 Schappell LE, Minahan DJ, Gleghorn JP. A Microfluidic System to Measure Neonatal Lung Compliance Over Late Stage Development as a Functional Measure of Lung Tissue Mechanics. Journal of Biomechanical Engineering.
2020;142(10):100803. doi:10.1115/1.4047133

22. Gleghorn JP, Kwak J, Pavlovich AL, Nelson CM. Inhibitory morphogens and monopodial branching of the embryonic chicken lung. Developmental dynamics : an official publication of the American Association of Anatomists. 2012;241(5):852–862. doi:10.1002/dvdy.23771

23. Gleghorn JP, Killian ML. Chapter 3 - Mechanobiology throughout development. In: Verbruggen SW, editor. Mechanobiology in Health and Disease. Academic Press; 2018. p. 77–98.

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/B9780128129524000039. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-812952-4.00003-9

24. Peak KE, Mohr-Allen SR, Gleghorn JP, Varner VD. Focal sources of FGF-10 promote the buckling morphogenesis of the embryonic airway epithelium. Biology Open. 2022;11(9):bio059436. doi:10.1242/bio.059436

25. Nelson CM, Gleghorn JP, Pang M-F, Jaslove JM, Goodwin K, Varner VD, Miller E, Radisky DC, Stone HA. Microfluidic chest cavities reveal that transmural pressure controls the rate of lung development. Development (Cambridge, England). 2017;144(23):4328–4335. doi:10.1242/dev.154823

26. Gilbert RM, Gleghorn JP. Connecting clinical, environmental, and genetic factors point to an essential role for vitamin A signaling in the pathogenesis of congenital diaphragmatic hernia. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology. 2023;324(4):L456–L467. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00349.2022

27. Olutoye II OO, Short WD, Gilley J, Hammond II JD, Belfort MA, Lee TC, King A, Espinoza J, Joyeux L, Lingappan K, et al. The Cellular and Molecular Effects of Fetoscopic Endoluminal Tracheal Occlusion in Congenital Diaphragmatic Hernia. Frontiers in Pediatrics. 2022 [accessed 2023 Jun 28];10. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fped.2022.925106

28. Kimura J, Deutsch GH. Key Mechanisms of Early Lung Development. Pediatric and Developmental Pathology. 2007;10(5):335–347. doi:10.2350/07-06-0290.1

29. Lingappan K, Jiang W, Wang L, Moorthy B. Sex-specific differences in neonatal hyperoxic lung injury. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology. 2016;311(2):L481–L493. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00047.2016

30. Fulton CT, Cui TX, Goldsmith AM, Bermick J, Popova AP. Gene Expression Signatures Point to a Male Sex-Specific Lung Mesenchymal Cell PDGF Receptor Signaling Defect in Infants Developing Bronchopulmonary Dysplasia. Scientific Reports. 2018;8(1):17070. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-35256-z

31. Naeye RL, Freeman RK, Blanc WA. Nutrition, Sex, and Fetal Lung Maturation. Pediatric Research. 1974;8(3):200–204. doi:10.1203/00006450-197403000-00008

32. Laube M, Thome UH. Y It Matters—Sex Differences in Fetal Lung Development. Biomolecules. 2022;12(3):437. doi:10.3390/biom12030437

33. Glass HC, Costarino AT, Stayer SA, Brett CM, Cladis F, Davis PJ. Outcomes for Extremely Premature Infants. Anesthesia & Analgesia. 2015;120(6):1337–1351. doi:10.1213/ANE.000000000000705

34. Patel RM, Kandefer S, Walsh MC, Bell EF, Carlo WA, Laptook AR, Sánchez PJ, Shankaran S, Van Meurs KP, Ball MB, et al. Causes and Timing of Death in Extremely Premature Infants from 2000 through 2011. New England Journal of Medicine. 2015;372(4):331–340. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1403489

35. Greco F, Wiegert S, Baumann P, Wellmann S, Pellegrini G, Cannizzaro V. Hyperoxia-induced lung structure–function relation, vessel rarefaction, and cardiac hypertrophy in an infant rat model. Journal of Translational Medicine. 2019;17(1):91. doi:10.1186/s12967-019-1843-1

36. Collaco JM, Aherrera AD, McGrath-Morrow SA. The influence of gender on respiratory outcomes in children with bronchopulmonary dysplasia during the first 3 years of life: The Influence of Gender on Respiratory Outcomes in BPD. Pediatric Pulmonology. 2017;52(2):217–224. doi:10.1002/ppul.23520

37. Thébaud B, Abman SH. Bronchopulmonary Dysplasia: Where Have All the Vessels Gone? Roles of Angiogenic Growth Factors in Chronic Lung Disease. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine. 2007;175(10):978–985. doi:10.1164/rccm.200611-1660PP

38. Coarfa C, Zhang Y, Maity S, Perera DN, Jiang W, Wang L, Couroucli X, Moorthy B, Lingappan K. Sexual dimorphism of the pulmonary transcriptome in neonatal hyperoxic lung injury: identification of angiogenesis as a key pathway. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology. 2017;313(6):L991–L1005. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00230.2017

39. Kumar VHS. Diagnostic Approach to Pulmonary Hypertension in Premature Neonates. Children. 2017;4(9):75. doi:10.3390/children4090075

40. Trotter A, Maier L, Kron M, Pohlandt F. Effect of oestradiol and progesterone replacement on bronchopulmonary dysplasia in extremely preterm infants. Archives of Disease in Childhood. Fetal and Neonatal Edition. 2007;92(2):F94–F98. doi:10.1136/adc.2006.097170

41. Trotter A, Maier L, Grill H-J, Kohn T, Heckmann M, Pohlandt F. Effects of Postnatal Estradiol and Progesterone Replacement in Extremely Preterm Infants. The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism. 1999;84(12):4531–4535. doi:10.1210/jcem.84.12.6180

42. Thébaud Bernard, Ladha Faruqa, Michelakis Evangelos D., Sawicka Monika, Thurston Gavin, Eaton Farah, Hashimoto Kyoko, Harry Gwyneth, Haromy Alois, Korbutt Greg, et al. Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Gene Therapy Increases Survival, Promotes Lung Angiogenesis, and Prevents Alveolar Damage in Hyperoxia-Induced Lung Injury. Circulation. 2005;112(16):2477–2486. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.105.541524

43. Galambos C, Ng Y-S, Ali A, Noguchi A, Lovejoy S, D'Amore PA, deMello DE. Defective Pulmonary Development in the Absence of Heparin-Binding Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor Isoforms. American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology. 2002;27(2):194–203. doi:10.1165/ajrcmb.27.2.4703

44. De Paepe ME, Mao Q, Powell J, Rubin SE, DeKoninck P, Appel N, Dixon M, Gundogan F. Growth of Pulmonary Microvasculature in Ventilated Preterm Infants. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine. 2006;173(2):204–211. doi:10.1164/rccm.200506-927OC

45. Bhatt AJ, Pryhuber GS, Huyck H, Watkins RH, Metlay LA, Maniscalco WM. Disrupted Pulmonary Vasculature and Decreased Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor, Flt-1, and TIE-2 in Human Infants Dying with Bronchopulmonary Dysplasia. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine. 2001;164(10):1971– 1980. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.164.10.2101140

46. Lassus P, Ristimäki A, Ylikorkala O, Viinikka L, Andersson S. Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor in Human Preterm Lung. American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine. 1999;159(5):1429–1433. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.159.5.9806073

47. Phng L-K, Gerhardt H. Angiogenesis: A Team Effort Coordinated by Notch. Developmental Cell. 2009;16(2):196–208. doi:10.1016/j.devcel.2009.01.015

48. Ribatti D, Crivellato E. "Sprouting angiogenesis", a reappraisal. Developmental Biology. 2012;372(2):157–165. doi:10.1016/j.ydbio.2012.09.018

49. Stapor P, Wang X, Goveia J, Moens S, Carmeliet P. Angiogenesis revisited – role and therapeutic potential of targeting endothelial metabolism. Journal of Cell Science. 2014;127(20):4331–4341. doi:10.1242/jcs.153908

50. Kangsamaksin T, Tattersall IW, Kitajewski J. Notch functions in developmental and tumour angiogenesis by diverse mechanisms1. Biochemical Society Transactions. 2014;42(6):1563–1568. doi:10.1042/BST20140233

51. Jakus Z, Gleghorn JP, Enis DR, Sen A, Chia S, Liu X, Rawnsley DR, Yang Y, Hess PR, Zou Z, et al. Lymphatic function is required prenatally for lung inflation at birth. The Journal of Experimental Medicine. 2014;211(5):815–826. doi:10.1084/jem.20132308

52. Cabodi M, Choi NW, Gleghorn JP, Lee CSD, Bonassar LJ, Stroock AD. A Microfluidic Biomaterial. Journal of the American Chemical Society. 2005;127(40):13788–13789. doi:10.1021/ja054820t

53. Gleghorn JP, Manivannan S, Nelson CM. Quantitative approaches to uncover physical mechanisms of tissue morphogenesis. Current opinion in biotechnology. 2013;24(5):954–961. doi:10.1016/j.copbio.2013.04.006

54. Choi NW, Cabodi M, Held B, Gleghorn JP, Bonassar LJ, Stroock AD. Microfluidic scaffolds for tissue engineering. Nature Materials. 2007;6(11):908–915. doi:10.1038/nmat2022

55. Shirazi J, Morgan JT, Comber EM, Gleghorn JP. Generation and morphological quantification of large scale, three-dimensional, self-assembled vascular networks. MethodsX. 2019;6:1907–1918. doi:10.1016/j.mex.2019.08.006

56. Goodwin AM. In vitro assays of angiogenesis for assessment of angiogenic and anti-angiogenic agents. Microvascular Research. 2007;74(2–3):172–183. doi:10.1016/j.mvr.2007.05.006

57. DeCicco-Skinner KL, Henry GH, Cataisson C, Tabib T, Gwilliam JC, Watson NJ, Bullwinkle EM, Falkenburg L, O'Neill RC, Morin A, et al. Endothelial Cell Tube Formation Assay for the In Vitro Study of Angiogenesis. Journal of Visualized Experiments. 2014;(91):e51312. doi:10.3791/51312

58. Nakatsu MN, Davis J, Hughes CCW. Optimized Fibrin Gel Bead Assay for the Study of Angiogenesis. Journal of Visualized Experiments. 2007;(3):186. doi:10.3791/186

59. Zhang Y, Coarfa C, Dong X, Jiang W, Hayward-Piatkovskyi B, Gleghorn JP, Lingappan K. MicroRNA-30a as a candidate underlying sex-specific differences in neonatal hyperoxic lung injury: implications for BPD. American Journal of Physiology-Lung Cellular and Molecular Physiology. 2019;316(1):L144–L156. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00372.2018

60. Carey MA, Card JW, Voltz JW, Arbes SJ, Germolec DR, Korach KS, Zeldin DC. It's all about sex: male-female differences in lung development and disease. Trends in endocrinology and metabolism: TEM. 2007;18(8):308–313. doi:10.1016/j.tem.2007.08.003

61. Zhang Y, Dong X, Shirazi J, Gleghorn JP, Lingappan K. Pulmonary endothelial cells exhibit sexual dimorphism in their response to hyperoxia. American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology. 2018;315(5):H1287–H1292. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00416.2018

62. Lorenz M, Koschate J, Kaufmann K, Kreye C, Mertens M, Kuebler WM, Baumann G, Gossing G, Marki A, Zakrzewicz A, et al. Does cellular sex matter? Dimorphic transcriptional differences between female and male endothelial cells. Atherosclerosis. 2015;240(1):61–72. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2015.02.018

63. Cattaneo MG, Banfi C, Brioschi M, Lattuada D, Vicentini LM. Sex-dependent differences in the secretome of human endothelial cells. Biology of Sex Differences. 2021;12:7. doi:10.1186/s13293-020-00350-3

64. Stanhewicz AE, Wenner MM, Stachenfeld NS. Sex differences in endothelial function important to vascular health and overall cardiovascular disease risk across the lifespan. American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology. 2018;315(6):H1569–H1588. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00396.2018

65. Boscaro C, Trenti A, Baggio C, Scapin C, Trevisi L, Cignarella A, Bolego C. Sex Differences in the Pro-Angiogenic Response of Human Endothelial Cells: Focus on PFKFB3 and FAK Activation. Frontiers in Pharmacology. 2020;11:2020. doi:10.3389/fphar.2020.587221

66. Siemerink MJ, Klaassen I, Van Noorden CJF, Schlingemann RO. Endothelial Tip Cells in Ocular Angiogenesis: Potential Target for Anti-Angiogenesis Therapy. Journal of Histochemistry & Cytochemistry. 2013;61(2):101–115. doi:10.1369/0022155412467635

67. Treps L, Conradi L-C, Harjes U, Carmeliet P. Manipulating Angiogenesis by Targeting Endothelial Metabolism: Hitting the Engine Rather than the Drivers—A New Perspective? Pharmacological Reviews. 2016;68(3):872–887. doi:10.1124/pr.116.012492

68. Davidson SM, Duchen MR. Endothelial Mitochondria. Circulation Research. 2007;100(8):1128–1141. doi:10.1161/01.RES.0000261970.18328.1d

69. Kirkman DL, Robinson AT, Rossman MJ, Seals DR, Edwards DG. Mitochondrial contributions to vascular endothelial dysfunction, arterial stiffness, and cardiovascular diseases. American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology. 2021;320(5):H2080–H2100. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00917.2020

70. Draoui N, de Zeeuw P, Carmeliet P. Angiogenesis revisited from a metabolic perspective: role and therapeutic implications of endothelial cell metabolism. Open Biology. 2017;7(12):170219. doi:10.1098/rsob.170219

71. Schoors S, Bruning U, Missiaen R, Queiroz KC, Borgers G, Elia I, Zecchin A, Cantelmo AR, Christen S, Goveia J, et al. Fatty acid carbon is essential for dNTP synthesis in endothelial cells. Nature. 2015;520(7546):192–197. doi:10.1038/nature14362

72. Dennery PA, Carr J, Peterson A, Yao H. The role of mitochonrial fatty acid use in neonatal lung injury and repair. Transactions of the American Clinical and Climatological Association. 2018;129:195–201.

73. Yao H, Gong J, Peterson AL, Lu X, Zhang P, Dennery PA. Fatty Acid Oxidation Protects against Hyperoxia-induced Endothelial Cell Apoptosis and Lung Injury in Neonatal Mice. American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology. 2019;60(6):667–677. doi:10.1165/rcmb.2018-03350C

74. Liang H, Ward WF. PGC-1α: a key regulator of energy metabolism. Advances in Physiology Education. 2006;30(4):145–151. doi:10.1152/advan.00052.2006

75. Hernandez-Quiles M, Broekema MF, Kalkhoven E. PPARgamma in Metabolism, Immunity, and Cancer: Unified and Diverse Mechanisms of Action. Frontiers in Endocrinology. 2021 [accessed 2022 Jun 20];12. https://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fendo.2021.624112

76. Vattulainen-Collanus S, Akinrinade O, Li M, Koskenvuo M, Li CG, Rao SP, Perez V de J, Yuan K, Sawada H, Koskenvuo JW, et al. Loss of PPARγ in endothelial cells leads to impaired angiogenesis. J Cell Sci. 2016;129(4):693–705. doi:10.1242/jcs.169011

77. Kotlinowski J, Jozkowicz A. PPAR Gamma and Angiogenesis: Endothelial Cells Perspective. Journal of Diabetes Research. 2016;2016:8492353. doi:10.1155/2016/8492353 78. Ameshima S, Golpon H, Cool CD, Chan D, Vandivier RW, Gardai SJ, Wick M, Nemenoff RA, Geraci MW, Voelkel NF. Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor Gamma (PPARγ) Expression Is Decreased in Pulmonary Hypertension and Affects Endothelial Cell Growth. Circulation Research. 2003;92(10):1162–1169. doi:10.1161/01.RES.0000073585.50092.14

79. Sutliff RL, Kang B-Y, Hart CM. PPARγ as a potential therapeutic target in pulmonary hypertension. Therapeutic Advances in Respiratory Disease. 2010;4(3):143–160. doi:10.1177/1753465809369619

80. Lecarpentier Y, Gourrier E, Gobert V, Vallée A. Bronchopulmonary Dysplasia: Crosstalk Between PPAR γ , WNT/ β -Catenin and TGF- β Pathways; The Potential Therapeutic Role of PPAR γ Agonists. Frontiers in Pediatrics. 2019;7:176. doi:10.3389/fped.2019.00176

81. Park H-J, Choi J-M. Sex-specific regulation of immune responses by PPARs. Experimental & Molecular Medicine. 2017;49(8):e364. doi:10.1038/emm.2017.102

82. Park H-J, Park H-S, Lee J-U, Bothwell ALM, Choi J-M. Gender-specific differences in PPARγ regulation of follicular helper T cell responses with estrogen. Scientific Reports. 2016;6(1):28495. doi:10.1038/srep28495

83. Anderson WD, Soh JY, Innis SE, Dimanche A, Ma L, Langefeld CD, Comeau ME, Das SK, Schadt EE, Björkegren JLM, et al. Sex differences in human adipose tissue gene expression and genetic regulation involve adipogenesis. Genome Research. 2020;30(10):1379–1392. doi:10.1101/gr.264614.120

84. Sato H, Sugai H, Kurosaki H, Ishikawa M, Funaki A, Kimura Y, Ueno K. The Effect of Sex Hormones on Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor Gamma Expression and Activity in Mature Adipocytes. Biological and Pharmaceutical Bulletin. 2013;36(4):564–573. doi:10.1248/bpb.b12-00868

85. Cuzzocrea S, Pisano B, Dugo L, Ianaro A, Maffia P, Patel NSA, Di Paola R, Ialenti A, Genovese T, Chatterjee PK, et al. Rosiglitazone, a ligand of the peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor- γ , reduces acute inflammation. European Journal of Pharmacology. 2004;483(1):79–93. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2003.10.056

86. Drug Approval Package: Avandia (Rosiglitazone Maleate) NDA# 21-071. [accessed 2023 May 29]. https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda_docs/nda/99/21071_avandia.cfm

87. Morgan JT, Stewart WG, McKee RA, Gleghorn JP. The Mechanosensitive Ion Channel TRPV4 is a Regulator of Lung Development and Pulmonary Vasculature Stabilization. Cellular and Molecular Bioengineering. 2018;11(5):309–320. doi:10.1007/s12195-018-0538-7

88. Gilbert RM, Morgan JT, Marcin ES, Gleghorn JP. Fluid Mechanics as a Driver of Tissue-Scale Mechanical Signaling in Organogenesis. Current Pathobiology Reports. 2016;4(4):199–208. doi:10.1007/s40139-016-0117-3

89. Losordo Douglas W., Isner Jeffrey M. Estrogen and Angiogenesis. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology. 2001;21(1):6–12. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.21.1.6

90. Barnabas O, Wang H, Gao X-M. Role of estrogen in angiogenesis in cardiovascular diseases. Journal of Geriatric Cardiology. 2013;10(4):377–382. doi:10.3969/j.issn.1671-5411.2013.04.008

91. Cai J, Hong Y, Weng C, Tan C, Imperato-McGinley J, Zhu Y-S. Androgen stimulates endothelial cell proliferation via an androgen receptor/VEGF/cyclin A-mediated mechanism. American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology. 2011;300(4):H1210–H1221. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.01210.2010

92. Sieveking DP, Lim P, Chow RWY, Dunn LL, Bao S, McGrath KCY, Heather AK, Handelsman DJ, Celermajer DS, Ng MKC. A sex-specific role for androgens in angiogenesis. The Journal of Experimental Medicine. 2010;207(2):345–352. doi:10.1084/jem.20091924

93. Arnold AP. A General Theory of Sexual Differentiation. Journal of neuroscience research. 2017;95(1–2):291–300. doi:10.1002/jnr.23884

94. Hollier LP, Keelan JA, Hickey M, Maybery MT, Whitehouse AJO. Measurement of Androgen and Estrogen Concentrations in Cord Blood: Accuracy, Biological Interpretation, and Applications to Understanding Human Behavioral Development. Frontiers in Endocrinology. 2014;5:64. doi:10.3389/fendo.2014.00064

95. Song W, Khera M. Physiological normal levels of androgen inhibit proliferation of prostate cancer cells in vitro. Asian Journal of Andrology. 2014;16(6):864–868. doi:10.4103/1008-682X.129132

96. Kim J, Kim M, Nahm S-S, Lee D-M, Pokharel S, Choi I. Characterization of gender-specific bovine serum. Animal Cells and Systems. 2011;15(2):147–154. doi:10.1080/19768354.2011.577584

97. Lagiou P, Samoli E, Okulicz W, Xu B, Lagiou A, Lipworth L, Georgila C, Vatten L, Adami HO, Trichopoulos D, et al. Maternal and cord blood hormone levels in the

United States and China and the intrauterine origin of breast cancer. Annals of Oncology. 2011;22(5):1102–1108. doi:10.1093/annonc/mdq565

98. Berthois Y, Katzenellenbogen JA, Katzenellenbogen BS. Phenol red in tissue culture media is a weak estrogen: implications concerning the study of estrogen-responsive cells in culture. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1986;83(8):2496–2500.

99. Welshons WV, Wolf MF, Murphy CS, Jordan VC. Estrogenic activity of phenol red. Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology. 1988;57(3):169–178. doi:10.1016/0303-7207(88)90072-x

100. Morgan JT, Shirazi J, Comber EM, Eschenburg C, Gleghorn JP. Fabrication of centimeter-scale and geometrically arbitrary vascular networks using in vitro self-assembly. Biomaterials. 2019;189:37–47. doi:10.1016/j.biomaterials.2018.10.021

101. Gilbert RM, Schappell LE, Gleghorn JP. Defective mesothelium and limited physical space are drivers of dysregulated lung development in a genetic model of congenital diaphragmatic hernia. Development. 2021;148(10):dev199460. doi:10.1242/dev.199460

102. Gore AV, Swift MR, Cha YR, Lo B, McKinney MC, Li W, Castranova D, Davis A, Mukouyama Y, Weinstein BM. Rspo1/Wnt signaling promotes angiogenesis via Vegfc/Vegfr3. Development. 2011;138(22):4875–4886. doi:10.1242/dev.068460

103. Hellström M, Phng L-K, Hofmann JJ, Wallgard E, Coultas L, Lindblom P, Alva J, Nilsson A-K, Karlsson L, Gaiano N, et al. Dll4 signalling through Notch1 regulates formation of tip cells during angiogenesis. Nature. 2007;445(7129):776–780. doi:10.1038/nature05571

104. Lobov IB, Renard RA, Papadopoulos N, Gale NW, Thurston G, Yancopoulos GD, Wiegand SJ. Delta-like ligand 4 (Dll4) is induced by VEGF as a negative regulator of angiogenic sprouting. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 2007;104(9):3219–3224. doi:10.1073/pnas.0611206104

105. Hayward-Piatkovskyi B, Gonyea CR, Pyle SC, Lingappan K, Gleghorn JP. Sexrelated external factors influence pulmonary vascular angiogenesis in a sex-dependent manner. American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology. 2023;324(1):H26–H32. doi:10.1152/ajpheart.00552.2022

106. Caliceti C, Aquila G, Pannella M, Morelli MB, Fortini C, Pinton P, Bonora M, Hrelia S, Pannuti A, Miele L, et al. 17β-Estradiol Enhances Signalling Mediated by VEGF-A-Delta-Like Ligand 4-Notch1 Axis in Human Endothelial Cells. PLoS ONE. 2013 [accessed 2020 Apr 14];8(8). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3742772/. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0071440

107. Dammann CEL, Ramadurai SM, McCants DD, Pham LD, Nielsen HC. Androgen Regulation of Signaling Pathways in Late Fetal Mouse Lung Development. Endocrinology. 2000;141(8):2923–2929. doi:10.1210/endo.141.8.7615

108. Oviedo PJ, Sobrino A, Laguna-Fernandez A, Novella S, Tarín JJ, García-Pérez M-A, Sanchís J, Cano A, Hermenegildo C. Estradiol induces endothelial cell migration and proliferation through estrogen receptor-enhanced RhoA/ROCK pathway. Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology. 2011;335(2):96–103. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2010.06.020

109. Cai J-J, Wen J, Jiang W-H, Lin J, Hong Y, Zhu Y-S. Androgen actions on endothelium functions and cardiovascular diseases. Journal of Geriatric Cardiology : JGC. 2016;13(2):183–196. doi:10.11909/j.issn.1671-5411.2016.02.003

110. Gaba A, Mairhofer M, Zhegu Z, Leditznig N, Szabo L, Tschugguel W, Schneeberger C, Yotova I. Testosterone induced downregulation of migration and proliferation in human Umbilical Vein Endothelial Cells by Androgen Receptor dependent and independent mechanisms. Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology. 2018;476:173–184. doi:10.1016/j.mce.2018.05.007

111. Becker JB, Arnold AP, Berkley KJ, Blaustein JD, Eckel LA, Hampson E, Herman JP, Marts S, Sadee W, Steiner M, et al. Strategies and Methods for Research on Sex Differences in Brain and Behavior. Endocrinology. 2005;146(4):1650–1673. doi:10.1210/en.2004-1142

112. Vanetti C, Bifari F, Vicentini LM, Cattaneo MG. Fatty acids rather than hormones restore in vitro angiogenesis in human male and female endothelial cells cultured in charcoal-stripped serum. PLoS ONE. 2017 [accessed 2019 Apr 18];12(12). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5726635/. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0189528

113. Lorenz M, Blaschke B, Benn A, Hammer E, Witt E, Kirwan J, Fritsche-Guenther R, Gloaguen Y, Bartsch C, Vietzke A, et al. Sex-specific metabolic and functional differences in human umbilical vein endothelial cells from twin pairs. Atherosclerosis. 2019;291:99–106. doi:10.1016/j.atherosclerosis.2019.10.007

114. Sato H, Sugai H, Kurosaki H, Ishikawa M, Funaki A, Kimura Y, Ueno K. The Effect of Sex Hormones on Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor Gamma Expression and Activity in Mature Adipocytes. Biological and Pharmaceutical Bulletin. 2013;36(4):564–573. doi:10.1248/bpb.b12-00868

115. Du J, Zhang L, Wang Z. Testosterone inhibits the activity of peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma in a transcriptional transaction assay. Die Pharmazie. 2009;64(10):692–693.

116. Millar-Haskell CS, Sperduto JL, Slater JH, Thorpe C, Gleghorn JP. Secretion of the disulphide bond generating catalyst QSOX1 from pancreatic tumour cells into the extracellular matrix: Association with extracellular vesicles and matrix proteins. Journal of Extracellular Biology. 2022;1(7):e48. doi:10.1002/jex2.48

117. Stojak M, Kaczara P, Motterlini R, Chlopicki S. Modulation of cellular bioenergetics by CO-releasing molecules and NOdonors inhibits the interaction of cancer cells with human lung microvascular endothelial cells. Pharmacological Research. 2018;136:160. doi:10.1016/j.phrs.2018.09.005

118. Chen X, Austin ED, Talati M, Fessel JP, Farber-Eger EH, Brittain EL, Hemnes AR, Loyd JE, West J. Estrogen Inhibition Reverses Pulmonary Arterial Hypertension and Associated Metabolic Defects. The European respiratory journal. 2017;50(2):1602337. doi:10.1183/13993003.02337-2016

119. Damacena de Angelis C, Endoni BT, Nuno D, Lamping K, Ledolter J, Koval OM, Grumbach IM. Sex-Specific Differences in Endothelial Function Are Driven by Divergent Mitochondrial Ca2+ Handling. Journal of the American Heart Association. 2022;11(13):e023912. doi:10.1161/JAHA.121.023912

120. Liao W, Nguyen MTA, Yoshizaki T, Favelyukis S, Patsouris D, Imamura T, Verma IM, Olefsky JM. Suppression of PPAR-γ attenuates insulin-stimulated glucose uptake by affecting both GLUT1 and GLUT4 in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. American Journal of Physiology-Endocrinology and Metabolism. 2007;293(1):E219–E227. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00695.2006

121. Burton JD, Goldenberg DM, Blumenthal RD. Potential of Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor Gamma Antagonist Compounds as Therapeutic Agents for a Wide Range of Cancer Types. PPAR Research. 2008;2008:494161. doi:DOI: 10.1155/2008/494161

122. Schubert M, Becher S, Wallert M, Maeß MB, Abhari M, Rennert K, Mosig AS, Große S, Heller R, Grün M, et al. The Peroxisome Proliferator–Activated Receptor (PPAR)-γ Antagonist 2-Chloro-5-Nitro-N-Phenylbenzamide (GW9662) Triggers Perilipin 2 Expression via PPARδ and Induces Lipogenesis and Triglyceride Accumulation in Human THP-1 Macrophages. Molecular Pharmacology. 2020;97(3):212–225. doi:10.1124/mol.119.117887

123. Wagner N, Wagner K-D. PPARs and Angiogenesis—Implications in Pathology. International Journal of Molecular Sciences. 2020;21(16):5723. doi:10.3390/ijms21165723

124. Piqueras L, Reynolds AR, Hodivala-Dilke KM, Alfranca A, Redondo JM, Hatae T, Tanabe T, Warner TD, Bishop-Bailey D. Activation of PPAR β/δ Induces Endothelial Cell Proliferation and Angiogenesis. Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology. 2007;27(1):63–69. doi:10.1161/01.ATV.0000250972.83623.61

125. Paik DT, Tian L, Williams IM, Rhee S, Zhang H, Liu C, Mishra R, Wu SM, Red-Horse K, Wu JC. Single-Cell RNA Sequencing Unveils Unique Transcriptomic Signatures of Organ-Specific Endothelial Cells. Circulation. 2020;142(19):1848–1862. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.119.041433

126. Marcu R, Choi YJ, Xue J, Fortin CL, Wang Y, Nagao RJ, Xu J, MacDonald JW, Bammler TK, Murry CE, et al. Human Organ-Specific Endothelial Cell Heterogeneity. iScience. 2018;4:20–35. doi:10.1016/j.isci.2018.05.003

127. Clayton JA. Applying the new SABV (sex as a biological variable) policy to research and clinical care. Physiology & Behavior. 2018;187:2–5. (The Proceedings of the American University Symposium on Sex Differences: from Neuroscience to the Clinic and Beyond). doi:10.1016/j.physbeh.2017.08.012

128. Lee G, Elwood F, McNally J, Weiszmann J, Lindstrom M, Amaral K, Nakamura M, Miao S, Cao P, Learned RM, et al. T0070907, a Selective Ligand for Peroxisome Proliferator-activated Receptor γ , Functions as an Antagonist of Biochemical and Cellular Activities *. Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2002;277(22):19649–19657. doi:10.1074/jbc.M200743200

129. Mendez M, LaPointe MC. PPARγ Inhibition of Cyclooxygenase-2, PGE2 Synthase, and Inducible Nitric Oxide Synthase in Cardiac Myocytes. Hypertension. 2003;42(4):844–850. doi:10.1161/01.HYP.0000085332.69777.D1

130. Gross B, Staels B. PPAR agonists: multimodal drugs for the treatment of type-2 diabetes. Best Practice & Research Clinical Endocrinology & Metabolism. 2007;21(4):687–710. doi:10.1016/j.beem.2007.09.004

131. Wang X, Wang G, Shi Y, Sun L, Gorczynski R, Li Y-J, Xu Z, Spaner DE. PPAR-delta promotes survival of breast cancer cells in harsh metabolic conditions. Oncogenesis. 2016;5(6):e232. doi:10.1038/oncsis.2016.41

APPENDIX A: EQUATIONS

A.1 ATP production rate

Agilent equation:

Eq 1: ATP_{total} (pmol ATP/min) = glycoATP (pmol ATP/min) + mitoATP (pmol ATP/min)

A.2 GlycoATP production rate

Agilent equations:

Eq 2: glycoATP (pmol ATP/min) = glycoPER (pmol H⁺/min)

Eq 3: glycoPER (pmol H^+/min) = PER (pmol H^+/min) – mitoPER (pmol H^+/min)

Eq 4: PER (pmol H⁺/min) = ECAR (mpH/min) x BF (mmol H⁺/L/pH) x Volume (μ L)

x Kvol

Eq 5: mitoPER (pmol H⁺/min) = mitoOCR (pmol O_2 /min) x CCF (pmol H⁺/pmol O_2)

Eq 6: MitoOCR (pmol O₂/min) = OCR_{basal} (pmol O₂/min) – OCR_{Rot/AA} (pmol O₂/min)

Abbreviations and constants: proton efflux rate (PER), extracellular

acidification rate (ECAR), buffer factor (BF, 2.5 mmol $H^+/L/pH$), Kvol constant factor (1.6), oxygen consumption rate (OCR), and CO₂ Contribution Factor (CCF, 0.61).

A.3 MitoATP production rate

Agilent equations:

Eq 7: mitoATP (pmol ATP/min) = OCR_{ATP} (pmol O₂/min) x 2 (pmol O/pmol O₂) x

P/O (pmol ATP/pmol O)

Eq 8: OCR_{ATP} (pmol O₂/min) = OCR_{basal} (pmol O₂/min) – OCR_{Oligo} (pmol O₂/min)

Agilent uses 2.75 pmol ATP/pmol O for the variable P/O in these equations, validation of this can be found in the white papers with assay kits.

A.4 Max and spare ATP production capacity

Agilent provided equations:

Eq 9: Capacity_{Max} (pmol ATP/min) = Max Rate after FCCP (pmol ATP/min) - non-

mitochondrial oxygen consumption

Eq 10: Capacity_{spare} (pmol ATP/min) = Maximal respiration (pmol ATP/min) – basal respiration (pmol ATP/min)

A.5 FAO ATP production rate

Eq 11: % FAO ATP = (MitoATP_{basal} - MitoATP_{etomoxir}) / MitoATP_{basal}

APPENDIX B: COPYRIGHT PERMISSIONS

ELSEVIER LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS May 31, 2023

This Agreement between University of Delaware -- Brielle Hayward-Piatkovskyi ("You") and Elsevier ("Elsevier") consists of your license details and the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier and Copyright Clearance Center.

License Number	5559590187859
License date	May 31, 2023
Licensed Content Publisher	Elsevier
Licensed Content Publication	Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism
Licensed Content Title	Sex hormone metabolism in lung development and maturation
Licensed Content Author	Tommy Seaborn,Marc Simard,Pierre R. Provost,Bruno Piedboeuf,Yves Tremblay
Licensed Content Date	Dec 1, 2010
Licensed Content Volume	21
Licensed Content Issue	12
Licensed Content Pages	10
Start Page	729
End Page	738
Type of Use	reuse in a thesis/dissertation
Portion	figures/tables/illustrations
Number of figures/tables/illustrations	1
Format	both print and electronic

Are you the author of this Elsevier article?	No
Will you be translating?	No
Title	Sex-differences in pulmonary vascular endothelial development: Factors that influence angiogenesis
Institution name	University of Delaware
Expected presentation date	Jun 2023
Portions	Figure 1 part a on page 732. Only using part a of this figure
	University of Delaware 590 Avenue 1743
Requestor Location	
	NEWARK, DE 19713 United States Attn: University of Delaware
Publisher Tax ID	98-0397604
Total	0.00 USD
Terms and Conditions	

INTRODUCTION

1. The publisher for this copyrighted material is Elsevier. By clicking "accept" in connection with completing this licensing transaction, you agree that the following terms and conditions apply to this transaction (along with the Billing and Payment terms and conditions established by Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. ("CCC"), at the time that you opened your Rightslink account and that are available at any time at http://myaccount.copyright.com).

GENERAL TERMS

2. Elsevier hereby grants you permission to reproduce the aforementioned material subject to the terms and conditions indicated.

3. Acknowledgement: If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to
another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies. Suitable acknowledgement to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"Reprinted from Publication title, Vol /edition number, Author(s), Title of article / title of chapter, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier [OR APPLICABLE SOCIETY COPYRIGHT OWNER]." Also Lancet special credit - "Reprinted from The Lancet, Vol. number, Author(s), Title of article, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier."

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose and/or media for which permission is hereby given.

5. Altering/Modifying Material: Not Permitted. However figures and illustrations may be altered/adapted minimally to serve your work. Any other abbreviations, additions, deletions and/or any other alterations shall be made only with prior written authorization of Elsevier Ltd. (Please contact Elsevier's permissions helpdesk <u>here</u>). No modifications can be made to any Lancet figures/tables and they must be reproduced in full.

6. If the permission fee for the requested use of our material is waived in this instance, please be advised that your future requests for Elsevier materials may attract a fee.

7. Reservation of Rights: Publisher reserves all rights not specifically granted in the combination of (i) the license details provided by you and accepted in the course of this licensing transaction, (ii) these terms and conditions and (iii) CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.

8. License Contingent Upon Payment: While you may exercise the rights licensed immediately upon issuance of the license at the end of the licensing process for the transaction, provided that you have disclosed complete and accurate details of your proposed use, no license is finally effective unless and until full payment is received from you (either by publisher or by CCC) as provided in CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. If full payment is not received on a timely basis, then any license preliminarily granted shall be deemed automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Further, in the event that you breach any of these terms and conditions or any of CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, the license is automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Use of materials as described in a revoked license, as well as any use of the materials beyond the scope of an unrevoked license, may constitute copyright infringement and publisher reserves the right to take any and all action to protect its copyright in the materials.

9. Warranties: Publisher makes no representations or warranties with respect to the licensed material.

10. Indemnity: You hereby indemnify and agree to hold harmless publisher and CCC, and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents, from and against any and all claims arising out of your use of the licensed material other than as specifically authorized pursuant to this license.

11. No Transfer of License: This license is personal to you and may not be sublicensed, assigned, or transferred by you to any other person without publisher's written permission.

12. No Amendment Except in Writing: This license may not be amended except in a writing signed by both parties (or, in the case of publisher, by CCC on publisher's behalf).

13. Objection to Contrary Terms: Publisher hereby objects to any terms contained in any purchase order, acknowledgment, check endorsement or other writing prepared by you, which terms are inconsistent with these terms and conditions or CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. These terms and conditions, together with CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions (which are incorporated herein), comprise the entire agreement between you and publisher (and CCC) concerning this licensing transaction. In the event of any conflict between your obligations established by these terms and conditions and those established by CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, these terms and conditions and those established by CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, these terms and conditions shall control.

14. Revocation: Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center may deny the permissions described in this License at their sole discretion, for any reason or no reason, with a full refund payable to you. Notice of such denial will be made

using the contact information provided by you. Failure to receive such notice will not alter or invalidate the denial. In no event will Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center be responsible or liable for any costs, expenses or damage incurred by you as a result of a denial of your permission request, other than a refund of the amount(s) paid by you to Elsevier and/or Copyright Clearance Center for denied permissions.

LIMITED LICENSE

The following terms and conditions apply only to specific license types:

15. **Translation**: This permission is granted for non-exclusive world **English** rights only unless your license was granted for translation rights. If you licensed translation rights you may only translate this content into the languages you requested. A professional translator must perform all translations and reproduce the content word for word preserving the integrity of the article.

16. **Posting licensed content on any Website**: The following terms and conditions apply as follows: Licensing material from an Elsevier journal: All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image; A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing

at <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx</u> or the Elsevier homepage for books at <u>http://www.elsevier.com</u>; Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

Licensing material from an Elsevier book: A hyper-text link must be included to the Elsevier homepage at <u>http://www.elsevier.com</u>. All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image.

Posting licensed content on Electronic reserve: In addition to the above the following clauses are applicable: The web site must be password-protected and made available only to bona fide students registered on a relevant course. This

permission is granted for 1 year only. You may obtain a new license for future website posting.

17. For journal authors: the following clauses are applicable in addition to the above:

Preprints:

A preprint is an author's own write-up of research results and analysis, it has not been peer-reviewed, nor has it had any other value added to it by a publisher (such as formatting, copyright, technical enhancement etc.).

Authors can share their preprints anywhere at any time. Preprints should not be added to or enhanced in any way in order to appear more like, or to substitute for, the final versions of articles however authors can update their preprints on arXiv or RePEc with their Accepted Author Manuscript (see below).

If accepted for publication, we encourage authors to link from the preprint to their formal publication via its DOI. Millions of researchers have access to the formal publications on ScienceDirect, and so links will help users to find, access, cite and use the best available version. Please note that Cell Press, The Lancet and some society-owned have different preprint policies. Information on these policies is available on the journal homepage.

Accepted Author Manuscripts: An accepted author manuscript is the manuscript of an article that has been accepted for publication and which typically includes author-incorporated changes suggested during submission, peer review and editor-author communications.

Authors can share their accepted author manuscript:

- immediately
 - via their non-commercial person homepage or blog
 - by updating a preprint in arXiv or RePEc with the accepted manuscript
 - via their research institute or institutional repository for internal institutional uses or as part of an invitation-only research collaboration work-group

- directly by providing copies to their students or to research collaborators for their personal use
- for private scholarly sharing as part of an invitation-only work group on commercial sites with which Elsevier has an agreement
- After the embargo period
 - via non-commercial hosting platforms such as their institutional repository
 - \circ via commercial sites with which Elsevier has an agreement

In all cases accepted manuscripts should:

- link to the formal publication via its DOI
- bear a CC-BY-NC-ND license this is easy to do
- if aggregated with other manuscripts, for example in a repository or other site, be shared in alignment with our hosting policy not be added to or enhanced in any way to appear more like, or to substitute for, the published journal article.

Published journal article (JPA): A published journal article (PJA) is the definitive final record of published research that appears or will appear in the journal and embodies all value-adding publishing activities including peer review co-ordination, copy-editing, formatting, (if relevant) pagination and online enrichment.

Policies for sharing publishing journal articles differ for subscription and gold open access articles:

<u>Subscription Articles:</u> If you are an author, please share a link to your article rather than the full-text. Millions of researchers have access to the formal publications on ScienceDirect, and so links will help your users to find, access, cite, and use the best available version.

Theses and dissertations which contain embedded PJAs as part of the formal submission can be posted publicly by the awarding institution with DOI links back to the formal publications on ScienceDirect.

If you are affiliated with a library that subscribes to ScienceDirect you have additional private sharing rights for others' research accessed under that

agreement. This includes use for classroom teaching and internal training at the institution (including use in course packs and courseware programs), and inclusion of the article for grant funding purposes.

<u>Gold Open Access Articles:</u> May be shared according to the author-selected end-user license and should contain a <u>CrossMark logo</u>, the end user license, and a DOI link to the formal publication on ScienceDirect.

Please refer to Elsevier's posting policy for further information.

18. For book authors the following clauses are applicable in addition to the above: Authors are permitted to place a brief summary of their work online only. You are not allowed to download and post the published electronic version of your chapter, nor may you scan the printed edition to create an electronic version. Posting to a repository: Authors are permitted to post a summary of their chapter only in their institution's repository.

19. **Thesis/Dissertation**: If your license is for use in a thesis/dissertation your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission. These requirements include permission for the Library and Archives of Canada to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis and include permission for Proquest/UMI to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission. Theses and dissertations which contain embedded PJAs as part of the formal submission can be posted publicly by the awarding institution with DOI links back to the formal publications on ScienceDirect.

Elsevier Open Access Terms and Conditions

You can publish open access with Elsevier in hundreds of open access journals or in nearly 2000 established subscription journals that support open access publishing. Permitted third party re-use of these open access articles is defined by the author's choice of Creative Commons user license. See our <u>open access</u> <u>license policy</u> for more information.

Terms & Conditions applicable to all Open Access articles published with Elsevier:

Any reuse of the article must not represent the author as endorsing the adaptation of the article nor should the article be modified in such a way as to damage the author's honour or reputation. If any changes have been made, such changes must be clearly indicated.

The author(s) must be appropriately credited and we ask that you include the end user license and a DOI link to the formal publication on ScienceDirect.

If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source it is the responsibility of the user to ensure their reuse complies with the terms and conditions determined by the rights holder.

Additional Terms & Conditions applicable to each Creative Commons user license:

CC BY: The CC-BY license allows users to copy, to create extracts, abstracts and new works from the Article, to alter and revise the Article and to make commercial use of the Article (including reuse and/or resale of the Article by commercial entities), provided the user gives appropriate credit (with a link to the formal publication through the relevant DOI), provides a link to the license, indicates if changes were made and the licensor is not represented as endorsing the use made of the work. The full details of the license are available at <u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0</u>.

CC BY NC SA: The CC BY-NC-SA license allows users to copy, to create extracts, abstracts and new works from the Article, to alter and revise the Article, provided this is not done for commercial purposes, and that the user gives appropriate credit (with a link to the formal publication through the relevant DOI), provides a link to the license, indicates if changes were made and the licensor is not represented as endorsing the use made of the work. Further, any new works must be made available on the same conditions. The full details of the license are available at <u>http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/4.0</u>.

CC BY NC ND: The CC BY-NC-ND license allows users to copy and distribute the Article, provided this is not done for commercial purposes and further does not permit distribution of the Article if it is changed or edited in any way, and provided the user gives appropriate credit (with a link to the formal publication through the relevant DOI), provides a link to the license, and that the licensor is not represented as endorsing the use made of the work. The full details of the license are available at http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0. Any commercial reuse of Open Access articles published with a CC BY NC SA or CC BY NC ND license requires permission from Elsevier and will be subject to a fee.

Commercial reuse includes:

- Associating advertising with the full text of the Article
- Charging fees for document delivery or access
- Article aggregation
- Systematic distribution via e-mail lists or share buttons

Posting or linking by commercial companies for use by customers of those companies.

20. Other Conditions:

v1.10

Questions? <u>customercare@copyright.com</u>.

PM	Rightslink@ by Copyright Clearance Center	
CCC RightsLink	? % Home Help Live Chat Brielle Hayward-Platkovsky	
SAC Pub	Key Mechanisms of Early Lung Development Author: Jun Kimura, Gail H. Deutsch Publication: Pediatric and Developmental Pathology Publisher: SAGE Publications Date: 2007-09-01 Copyright © 2007, © SAGE Publications	
Gratis Reuse Permission is granted at no cost followine limitations. You may b	t for use of content in a Master's Thesis and/or Doctoral Dissertation, subject to the use a single excerpt or up to 3 figures tables. If you use more than those limits, or	
intend to distribute or sell your publication, please return to the intranet/password-protected we	Master's Thesis/Doctoral Dissertation to the general public through print or website previous page and select (Republish in a Book/Journal' or 'Post on ebsite' to complete your request.	

© 2023 Copyright - All Rights Reserved | Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. | Privacy statement | Data Security and Privacy | For California Residents | Terms and ConditionsComments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet#formTop

PM	Rightslink@ by Copyright Clearance Center
CCC RightsLink	? ? Home Help Live Chat Brielle Hayward-Platkovskyi
	Endothelial Tip Cells in Ocular Angiogenesis: Potential Target for Anti-Angiogenesis Therapy
SAC	Author: Martin J. Siemerink, Ingeborg Klaassen, Cornelis J.F. Van Noorden, Reinier O. Schlingemann
	Publication: Journal of Histochemistry & Cytochemistry
PI	JDIISNING Publisher: SAGE Publications
	Date: 2013-02-01
	Copyright © 2013, © SAGE Publications
Gratis Reuse Permission is granted at no following limitations. You ma intend to distribute or sell yo publication, please return to intranet/password-protected	cost for use of content in a Master's Thesis and/or Doctoral Dissertation, subject to the by use a single excerpt or up to 3 figures tables. If you use more than those limits, or ur Master's Thesis/Doctoral Dissertation to the general public through print or website the previous page and select 'Republish in a Book/Journal' or 'Post on d website' to complete your request.

© 2023 Copyright - All Rights Reserved | Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. | Privacy statement | Data Security and Privacy | For California Residents | Terms and ConditionsComments? We would like to hear from you. E-mail us at customercare@copyright.com

https://s100.copyright.com/AppDispatchServlet#formTop